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Executive Summary
The marine environment in the North-East Atlantic
Ocean and the Baltic Sea is under siege from heavy
human pressure and many habitats and species need
urgent protection. An international framework for
establishing networks of marine protected areas
(MPAs) in the North-East Atlantic and Baltic exists
through the OSPAR (since 1998)1 and HELCOM
(since 1994)2 Conventions.
WWF has since 1998 been active in promoting a
network of marine protected areas through the
OSPAR Convention, and has since 1993 acted as an
independent observer to the HELCOM Convention.
At the end of 2002, WWF’s North-East Atlantic
Team decided to build on its experience by making
an assessment of the implementation of MPAs in the
North-East Atlantic Ocean and the Baltic Sea. This
report is the synthesis of this assessment and has
been compiled in view to inspire countries to take
the necessary steps to ensure their urgent
contribution to securing a network of MPAs so
crucial for a future healthy marine environment.
Contracting parties’ performance was judged in three
main fields:
1. legal performance with respect to marine spatial
protection measures;
2 . performance with respect to adequacy of
protected areas and management; and
3 . performance with respect to resources,
awareness building and stakeholder
involvement.

1

OSPAR Ministerial meeting in Sintra in 1998, where Ministers
agreed to ”protect and conserve the biological diversity of the
maritime area and its ecosystems which are or could be affected
as a result of human activities, and to restore, where
practicable, marine areas which have been adversely affected.”
One of the tools to achieve this was agreed to be the
implementation of ”a network of marine protected areas”.

As this report is based on the experience and
knowledge available in our WWF offices and that of
partner organisations, it can not be an objective
evaluation of actual performance of contracting
parties to the OSPAR and Helsinki Convention.
Rather, it reflects the more subjective view of WWF
on the overall situation, will and climate for
improving site protection measures in the maritime
area. The returns of the questionnaires also reveal
that the expectations of our WWF partners to their
respective governments are very different - so
scientifically-speaking, the scores are not directly
comparable.
The assessment shows that there is still a long way to
go before anything like a representative network of
marine protected areas will be established. Most
contracting parties cannot be said to have reached
even half way through the process.
Despite the weight of the two signed conventions,
neither OSPAR nor HELCOM contracting parties
seem spurred to improve the protection of the marine
environment, in particular not by means of
establishing well-managed marine protected areas in
the waters under their legislation. Nonetheless, some
limited progress was achieved in recent years,
however mainly due to the legally binding character
of the EU Habitats and Birds Directives3, which
provide the basis for a future network of European
protected areas (NATURA 2000). But, NATURA
2000 in its present form will not deliver an
"ecologically coherent network of well-managed
marine protected areas", as envisaged to be
established by both OSPAR and HELCOM
contracting parties by 2010 (Joint Ministerial
Declaration, June 2003).
Whereas most northern countries (except for
Denmark nowadays) make serious endeavours to
improve the spatial protection of the marine

2

The HELCOM Convention’s Recommendation 15/5, 1994,
states that ”the Contracting Parties shall take all appropriate
measures to establish a system of coastal and marine Baltic Sea
Protected Areas (BSPAs)”, and that ” management plans shall be
established for each BSPA to ensure nature protection and
sustainable use of natural resources.”
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Council Directive 92/43/EEC on the conservation of natural
habitats and of wild flora and fauna.
Council Directive 79/409/EEC on the conservation of wild birds.

environment within their capacity, the more
southerly European countries lack this driver. Here
processes are even slower, and often less focussed,
compared to the overall slow speed of progress. Also
the political direction of the parties in government
has substantial consequences for the marine
environmental policy: The conservative governments
of Denmark, Portugal, Spain and France
substantially reduced manpower and resources for
these issues, of course further slowing the processes
down.

Legal aspects of implementation/enabling
protection
The legal basis for spatial protection measures now
exists in many countries, and many others are about
to reform their nature conservation law to apply
throughout the country’s Exclusive Economic Zone
or equivalent. However, the sectorial organisation
also of the laws, and in most countries also of the
responsibilities, seriously hampers any progress with
regard to the establishment, but also in particular the
management of human activities in protected areas
and the wider sea.

Protecting habitats and species
In coastal waters, there is very limited, but visible
progress with the selection and designation of
protected areas, although, as mentioned above, solely
for the purpose of implementing the EU Habitats and
Birds Directives.
Nine years after the proposal of 62 Baltic Sea
protected Areas (BSPAs) in HELCOM
recommendation 15/5 (all sites proposed and agreed
by the contracting parties themselves), only 5 have
been fully implemented (including legal protection
and management plan) and reported to HELCOM.
Only one country, Lithuania, has implemented all
designated areas. Although a lot of other BSPAs
exist in terms of legal protection, in many cases only
the terrestrial parts of the areas are protected, while
the marine parts are not, and most BSPAs still lack
efficient management for the marine environment.

None of the countries in the OSPAR maritime area
was considered to afford fully adequate protection to
marine species and habitats in coastal marine
protected areas - despite increased efforts of EU
member states to comply with their obligations under
the EU Directives by selecting and designating sites.
Furthermore, there is a distinct north-south gradient
of decreasing effort invested by contracting parties
into conserving the marine environment, and in
particular in awareness building among the public
and stakeholders.
In effect, today only a very few sites, either longterm established or otherwise well managed
(Wadden Sea Convention) provide any protection to
the marine flora and fauna from potentially
damaging human activities. It is not only that there is
no enforcement of management measures, most of
the designated so-called protected areas do not even
have a management plan or equivalent in place.
In particular the management of fisheries seems to
pose serious problems, also in territorial waters. The
conclusion from the present questionnaires is that the
fractured and sectoral approach to marine issues
prevents both governments and users to see the
overall value of healthy seas. Stakeholders with a
strong voice like the fisheries sector, raise the public
opinion for their stake and often manage to put
through their own interests. This is a failure of good
governance which should outweigh the interests of
all, including the goods and services provided by the
sea.
An ecosystem approach to management of human
activities requires the reform of the legal systems
towards an oceans act. An oceans act provides the
basis for an integrated marine policy which
harmonises many interests within one consistent
policy dealing with one particular sea area4. Such an
instrument, could provide for a fair balancing of the
interests of sectors and stakeholders, including
conservation, ensure systematic integration of
4

see: A Marine Act for the UK? Report to WWF UK by M.
McGarvin (2000) www.wwf.org.uk/filelibrary/pdf/marineact.pdf
WWF Deutschland

5

participatory mechanisms vis à vis an overall policy
goal. Presently, only Norway and possibly the UK
think about such a change in policy and legislation.

Other key factors are the resources and the political
will to actually protect the marine environment. Both
are lacking in several, if not many of the contracting
parties to the OSPAR and HELCOM Conventions.

Putting plans into practice

It is time to recognise that, in order to create a
functional MPA network, countries must urgently
allocate adequate financial and human resources to
marine conservation. A set of MPAs may be a
politically attractive agreement, but if they remain
poorly implemented, such paper parks make limited
contribution to the conservation of the marine
environment, and consequently leave the marine life
and valuable resources of the North-East Atlantic
and Baltic out in the cold.

The UK set a very promising example in how to
resolve problems arising from conflicting interests:
Here, a transparent strategic environmental
assessment (SEA) is mandatory for all large scale
uses of the sea like oil and gas development, and
offshore wind parks.
Norway sets another example with its systematic
approach to the selection of sites for a network of
marine protected areas. Also here, the transparency
is the message.
These examples show that only a completely
transparent, systematic approach, including scientific
assessments and early and regular stakeholder
involvement, can help to avoid unnecessary
confrontation of interests and unjustified lobbying.

6
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Introduction
The North-East Atlantic Ocean and the Baltic Sea
are two of the world’s richest marine areas. Due to
their wealth of habitats and resources, they play a
crucial role in the economy and social infrastructure
of coastal communities and indeed entire countries in
western Europe. But the ever-increasing human
pressure on the sea is now threatening these treasures
and the very fabric of coastal communities
depending upon them. Apart from land-based
sources of pollution, the diversity of marine life is
also threatened by shipping, over-fishing, offshore
wind parks, oil and gas development, etc. Not only
are some species being fished to commercial
extinction, many habitats are also rapidly being
destroyed or are declining, resulting in fewer
breeding and feeding grounds for many animals. For
example, 30–50 percent of cold water coral reefs
have been destroyed in recent years in areas off
Norway and Scotland, and there are plans for
extensive wind parks in offshore areas outside e.g.
the UK, Sweden and Germany.
To safeguard our natural and invaluable marine
treasures, our use of the sea must be managed in a
way that conserves habitats and species for future
generations. To halt the current decline, it is
necessary to set up functional networks of wellmanaged marine protected areas (MPAs) across the
North-East Atlantic Ocean and in the Baltic Sea.
Countries signatory to the OSPAR and HELCOM
Conventions have agreed to set up such networks of
MPAs. For the North-East Atlantic Ocean, a
commitment was made at the last OSPAR
Ministerial meeting in Sintra in 1998, where
Ministers agreed to ”protect and conserve the
biological diversity of the maritime area and its
ecosystems which are or could be affected as a result
of human activities, and to restore, where
practicable, marine areas which have been adversely
affected.” One of the tools to achieve this was agreed
to be the implementation of ”a network of marine
protected areas”. For the Baltic Sea, the HELCOM
Convention’s Recommendation 15/5 was adopted in
1994, stating that ”the Contracting Parties shall take
all appropriate measures to establish a system of

coastal and marine Baltic Sea Protected Areas
(BSPAs)”, and that ”management plans shall be
established for each BSPA to ensure nature
protection and sustainable use of natural resources.”
The international framework for establishing a
network of marine protected areas in the North-East
Atlantic and Baltic exists. But what has happened on
the national level of implementation?
Reviewing the implementation of a respresentative
network of marine protected areas – WWF’s
contribution
WWF is one of a number of invited observers to the
OSPAR and HELCOM meetings. Furthermore,
WWF has since 1998 been running a project to
present proposals for representative MPA sites to the
OSPAR Commission. With its long standing and
extensive experience in marine conservation issues,
WWF has an excellent opportunity to take the
temperature on the process which has been
established to implement MPA networks in the
North East Atlantic and the Baltic. WWF has taken
the responsibility to follow up the activities of
individual countries as a result of their commitment
to the political decisions and agreements made
within the OSPAR and HELCOM frameworks.
At the end of 2002, WWF decided to build on its
experience by making an assessment of OSPAR and
HELCOM contracting parties’ implementation of the
agreed MPA networks. The aim was to produce an
assessment of each country’s progress as of May
2003, and to provide a brief snapshot report on how
effective implementation has been to date.

Progress report methodology
This report is based on a structured questionnaire
that sought to evaluate each signatory state’s
performance on different aspects of the OSPAR and
HELCOM Conventions’ marine protected areas
network. Questionnaires were made in two versions,
one HELCOM and one OSPAR version. Yet most
questions are relevant both Conventions.
Questionnaires were sent to WWF national
organisations and partner organisations calling them
to allocate a score in response to eleven different
aspects of marine protection. Progress in each case
WWF Deutschland
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was rated between zero and three. The scores were
then calculated as a precentage of total, where 100%
would reflect full implementation, and zero would
indicate a complete failure to implement.
The 11 questions fall under three main headings, as
follows. A full transcript of the questionnaire can be
found at the end of this report.

Legal aspects of implementation/enabling
protection
Two questions inquiring whether the legal basis for
establishing offshore marine protected areas exists,
and on the state of ratification of Annex V to the
OSPAR Convention (only OSPAR contracting
parties).

Protecting habitats and species
Seven (for OSPAR) or eight (for HELCOM)
questions that evaluate the quality and trend since
1998/1994 of already existing MPAs in territorial
waters (adequacy, representation, management
measures, implementation), as well as the potential
for OSPAR MPAs outside territorial waters. The
HELCOM contracting parties were asked whether
they implemented the 62 officially named BSPAs
(HELCOM 15/5) and the proposed 24 additional
offshore areas. Of particular interest was the question
whether contracting parties planned to nominate
MPAs/BSPAs to OSPAR and HELCOM which were
not yet required under other conventions and
directives (EU member states only). A final question
addresses possible changes in the management
framework towards an ecosystem-based approach to
management of human activities.

Putting plans into practice
Two questions addressing the adequacy of resources
allocated to marine conservation issues, and
governments’ attitude towards stakeholders.
An additional question regarding political will was
also asked, and respondents were asked to draw
conclusions and make recommendations on how to
speed up the process in their country. The answers to
these last two questions were not part of the scoring,

8
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but where used to draw a clearer picture of the
situation.
After receiving the completed questionnaires, each
country’s total score was calculated and put into a
graph, illustrating the state of progress as if taking
the temperature of the process to implement MPAs.
In this sense, we understand that in countries with
only a few of the maximal possible scores, progress
is at best slow, or on ice (blue, cold). The more
scores, the greener, or prospering, is the result. In
addition, the answers to each question were compiled
into a commentary on the comparative performance
of the countries in the three fields listed above.
It should be noted that this report is based upon
available knowledge and information in the WWF
network on the MPA process, and is not a strict
”scientific” assessment. However, we believe that it
takes the temperature on the political climate
surrounding the OSPAR and HELCOM work on
marine protected areas, and clearly shows that we
have a long way to go before we can truly say that
we have representative networks of MPAs in the
region. Some countries have indeed come further
than others, and there may be good reasons for this.
This report tries to draw attention to the challenges
countries face and also highlights cases where
countries have been able to move ahead. The report
aims to provide a critical but realistic view on the
implementation of marine protected areas, and in
doing so inspires countries to take the necessary
steps to ensure their contribution to securing a
network of MPAs so crucial for a future healthy
marine environment.
WWF welcomes the 2003 joint Ministerial
commitment to create an ”ecologically coherent
network of well-managed marine protected areas…
by 2010”. However, it is time to recognise that, in
order to create a functional MPA network; countries
must urgently allocate adequate financial and human
resources to marine conservation. A set of MPAs
may be a politically attractive agreement, but if they
remain poorly implemented, such paper parks make
limited contribution to the conservation of the

marine environment, and consequently leave the
marine life and valuable resources of the North-East

Figure 1:

Atlantic and Baltic out in the cold.

Map on left hand side: WWF showcase examples (1998-2003) for sites to be included in the OSPAR network of MPAs.
Map on right hand side: Baltic Sea Protected Area (BSPAs) proposals following HELCOM Recommendation 15/5 (red
areas) and an expert report (Hägerhall & Skov 1998, green dots). Data source for BSPAs: HELCOM/ German Federal
Agency for Nature Conservation.
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Results HELCOM - WWF
Conclusions by question
Legal aspects of implementation/
enabling protection
Question 1:
Does adequate legal basis exist in national law to
implement marine conservation measures in the
Exclusive Economic Zone or equivalent?
A legal basis for designating marine protected areas
in the waters outside the 12 nm territorial limit
currently exists in 4 of the HELCOM contracting
countries - Denmark, Germany, Lithuania and
Sweden. Interestingly, Denmark did not bother to
change its conservation law, which was made for
terrestrial purposes only, but simply applied it to
territorial waters and its EEZ. Russia and Estonia are
in the process of adapting their laws, while in Latvia
no such change is currently envisaged. Finland has
so far not declared an EEZ but prepares to declare an
EEZ in the near future. Nevertheless Finland, and
probably the other countries as well, have a fishing
zone beyond 12 nm miles so the EU Habitats and
Birds Directives apply in full to this zone5.

Protecting habitats and species
Question 2:
Can existing inshore (0–12nm) marine protected
areas be considered adequate and representative in
terms of protected species and habitats, area
cove r e d ,
management
objectives
and
implementation?
None of the respondents reported that the protection
afforded to marine species and habitats in inshore (012 nm) marine protected areas was considered fully
adequate. In all EU member states, and also in the
accession countries, the EU Habitats and Bird

5

COM (1999) 363 final. Communication from the Commission
to the Council and the European Parliament “Fisheries
Management and Nature Conservation in the Marine
Environment”,
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Directives are the driving force behind recent marine
conservation measures. Denmark complied with its
NATURA 2000 obligations very early on, next year
Lithuania is going to designate a substantial part
(95%) of its coastline under NATURA 2000. Finland
has designated a lot of coastal NATURA 2000 areas,
but they still lack management plans. Most of the
existing coastal MPAs in the Baltic Sea are part of
terrestrial protected areas. A number of the existing
coastal MPAs have legal protection, but lack good
management plans and effective enforcement.

Question 3:
Has there been any progress in protecting offshore
areas (beyond 12nm)? This includes the
implementation of the EU Birds and Habitats
Directives offshore, as well as progress under
national law (only with an overall conservation
objective, hence not fisheries management areas).
There is limited, but recognizable progress with
regard to the protection of the marine environment
offshore by means of marine protected areas.
Denmark has designated NATURA 2000 sites across
and beyond the 12 nm limit from the beginning of its
implementation process, but no management is in
place. In Germany a thorough, systematic and
scientific selection process (assessment of the EEZ
under the criteria of the EU Habitats Directive) has
been undertaken during the last two years. I n
Sweden, one offshore area in the EEZ has been
designated as a SCI, but there is still no management
plan in place. A few studies and assessments have
been carried out in the EEZ and the Swedish EPA
has proposed additional sites, but the government
currently has not taken any decision on those.
In all other HELCOM contracting countries there has
been no visible progress towards offshore
conservation. Finland has so far not declared an EEZ
but it should be noted that the European Directives
also applies, where extractive uses are carried out
beyond the 12 nm limit. Russia, Estonia and Latvia
do not have the legal basis in national law to

implement marine conservation measures in the
EEZ.

Question 4:
Have the 62 listed BSPAs proposed in the 1994
HELCOM recommendation 15/5 been implemented
(those BSPAs that are situated in your country)?
It is clear that the implementation process of the
network of BSPAs has been very slow. Of the
original designated coastal BSPAs only 5 out of 62
have been fully implemented (including legal
protection and management plan) and reported to
HELCOM. Only one country, Lithuania, has
implemented all designated areas. Although a lot of
other BSPAs exist in terms of legal protection, in
many cases only the terrestrial parts of the areas are
protected, and most BSPAs still lack efficient
management for the marine component.
In Denmark, Sweden and Germany most of the areas
that have been legally protected were already
protected before 1994. In Denmark almost all of the
18 listed BSPAs were already designated as
NATURA 2000 areas before 1994, but none of the
areas have been officially reported to HELCOM. In
Germany only two (of 8) areas have been fully
implemented and reported to HELCOM. In Sweden
only 5 (of 13) BSPAs have legal protection for the
marine environment and only 4 of these have a
management plan for the marine environment (but
none of them have efficient management and none of
them have been reported to HELCOM). All the
Finnish listed BSPAs are designated as NATURA
2000 areas, but there are no management plans in
place. In Latvia all of the listed BSPA have legal
protection, but there are no proper management in
place. In Russia a slow process of legal approval and
establishment of Nature reserves are going on.

Question 5:
Have the 24 offshore BSPAs proposed in the 1998
HELCOM expert report (Hägerhäll & Skov) been
implemented (those BSPAs that are situated in your
country)?
None of the proposed additional/offshore BSPAs in
the expert report have been fully implemented and
reported to HELCOM. In Sweden, one offshore
BSPA in the EEZ (beyond 12 nm) has been
designated as a SCI, but there is still no management
plan in place and the area is not officially reported to
HELCOM. Also in Denmark, some offshore areas
(beyond 12 nm) have been designated as a NATURA
2000 site, but so far there are no management plans
in place and they are not reported to HELCOM.
In all other HELCOM contracting countries none of
the 24 proposed BSPAs listed in the expert report
have been fully implemented and reported to
HELCOM.

Question 6:
Have BSPAs been designated/are there (farreaching) plans to designate BSPAs in areas other
than those already selected under the EU Birds and
Habitats Directives or national law (for national
priorities, not HELCOM priorities)?
Germany, Russia and Sweden are considering
nomination of additional areas to HELCOM in
addition to those that currently exist, or are planned
to be selected under the EU directives or national
law. Lithuania, however, does not do so because of
the large area planned to be designated under the EU
directives. In Estonia, Finland and Latvia there are
no plans for additional BSPAs at the moment.
However it also becomes clear, that in all EU
member states, and also in the accession countries,
the EU Habitats and Bird Directives are the key
framework for delivering marine conservation.

WWF Deutschland

11

Question 7:
How does your country score in identifying and
implementing marine conservation management
measures in legally established marine protected
areas? This includes key works on management
principles and measures, e.g. full stakeholder
engagement, consensus-based mangement.
Negotiations and implementation are areas of MPA
development which take some time to achieve.
Consequently, most designated protected areas still
lack sufficient protective measures. Sweden,
however, has successfully negotiated management
measures with the stakeholder community in
Kosterfjorden. Other more positive examples include
Germany and Denmark where effective measures,
elaborated with stakeholder participation, are
implemented in the "old" national protected areas.
However, for the "new" NATURA 2000 sites no
such measures seem to be in place. None of the
designated areas in Finland currently benefit from
any management plans. In Latvia all designated
protected areas still lack sufficient protective
measures for the marine environment. In Estonia and
Lithuania, the stakeholders were not involved in
developing the existing management plans.

Question 8:
Has your country taken action to deal with fisheries
impacts on marine biodiversity, for example a
fisheries management regime, in existing MPAs?
Management of fisheries is a critical issue, but
sensitive issue. The Swedish example of a
consensus-based approach in Kosterfjorden shows
the way forward. None of the contracting parties
seems to fully regulate fisheries in its protected areas
in the territorial waters, where they have the legal
basis for doing so. Beyond territorial waters, in all
EU member states, the European Commission is the
legal authority for fisheries regulations - the conflicts
between nationally established and/or internationally
recognized protected areas (HELCOM BSPAs,
NATURA 2000 areas) and potentially harmful
impacts of fisheries have not yet been resolved.
12
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Question 9:
Has your country started to apply an ecosystembased approach to the management of human
activities (EBM), e.g. spatial planning, allowing for
conservation, Strategic Environmental Assessments
prior to licensing, etc.?
The ecosystem-based approach to management is a
holistic concept which brings together and
counterbalances the range of user interests and
nature conservation. Among other elements, it
comprises elements of spatial planning i.e.
Environmental Impact Assessments (EIA) for
individual localized human activities and
installations, and Strategic Environmental
Assessments (SEA) for assessing the cumulative
impact of an array of human activities for a wider
area.
The answers to this question reveal that the
understanding of what an ecosystem-based
management might mean in practice varies widely
between countries. EIAs seem to be a useful tool in
almost all contracting parties, however, only Finland
and Lithuania seem to have progressed with SEA
schemes. Sweden is unique in the Baltic in
developing marine environmental quality objectives
as management guidelines, leading to the reform and
reorientation of institutions and politics. Whilst the
responses suggest some initial forward thinking this
is focussed in the inshore area.

Putting plans into practice
Question 10:
In your view, are your government devoting
adequate human and financial resources to
protecting marine habitats and species, fulfilling its
commitments to HELCOM Recommendation 15/5,
the EU Directives and other international
conventions?
HELCOM recommendation 15/5 does not have the
statutory backdrop compared to NATURA 2000

obligations or national interests. The efforts of
marine conservation still lag behind those for
terrestrial conservation. The responses indicate
countries have no long-term plans or concepts for
marine protected areas, so their efforts come to a halt
after selection and designation. Even measures in
Denmark did not go beyond that point despite Natura
sites being in place for several years. There are
problems with resources, institutional frameworks,
capacity building, monitoring. Finland has now
started to investigate and develop an inventory of its
marine area, but is still lagging far behind its legal
obligations.

Question 11:
Is your government doing enough to involve and
raise awareness amongst stakeholders and the
general public on issues regarding marine
conservation?
The responses show that none of the countries
currently follows a stringent strategy for awareness
building or stakeholder involvement. Actions are of
scattered nature and usually do not include the
general public. However, the potential for future
conflicts is rising, in particular with regard to new
uses of the sea (wind farm development, coastal
constructions). The series of shipping accidents has
raised public awareness of these issues, which should
be seen as an opportunity for an open debate. So far
discussion is mostly characterized by economic and
political arguments rather than information
exchange.

surrounding HELCOM marine conservation issues.
Please give some examples.
The HELCOM Recommendation 15/5 on A System
of Coastal and Marine Baltic Sea Protected Areas
(BSPAs), does not appear to have been a key driver
in securing their political efforts to fulfil these
obligations. The implementation of HELCOM
BSPAs is clearly not a high priority for the
contracting countries and Sweden as a lead country
for the implementation of the BSPA network has not
done the work to further the network sufficiently.
The implementation of the NATURA 2000 process
has a much higher priority and all the EU member
states, and the accession countries, concentrate their
(limited) efforts on NATURA 2000, which in
contrast to the HELCOM recommendation on
BSPAs is legally binding. The responses suggest that
agreements are being met on paper but not in
practice.
In Denmark recently marine conservation issues
have been deprioritized. The capacity for dealing
with marine issues has been reduced and nature
protection and environmental issues have skated
down the priority list.
In Finland, on the other hand, there has been a lot of
progress and the government has decided to finance
a national Baltic Sea Protection programme which
incorporates MPA and biodiversity issues. The
situation in Russia also appears to be positively
changing but because HELCOM is a minor part of
Russian international environmental responsibilities,
it is not considered a priority.

Political will
In your opinion, has there been a change in political
will or in momentum of marine conservation since
the HELCOM Recommendation 15/5 on A System of
Coastal and Marine Baltic Sea Protected Areas
(BSPA) was adopted in 1994? Is the Minister of
Environment actively promoting marine
conservation in the HELCOM framework, for
example? Describe the current political climate

WWF Deutschland
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Results OSPAR - WWF
Conclusions by question
Legal aspects of implementation/enabling
protection
Question 1:
Does an adequate legal basis exist in national law to
implement marine conservation measures in the
Exclusive Economic Zone, or equivalent?
A legal basis exists for designating marine protected
areas beyond territorial waters in Belgium, Denmark,
Germany, Ireland, Iceland, Spain and Sweden. In
Norway, the Netherlands and UK, there is an
ongoing, but slow process to revise the existing
legislation or introduce new legislation to cover the
offshore environment. For a number of countries,
however, this only allows for the designation of
NATURA 2000 sites. France and Portugal neither
have the appropriate legislation, nor are any
revisions underway concerning the implementation
of protection measures offshore.

Question 2:
Has your country ratified Annex V of the OSPAR
Convention?
All contracting parties except France, Portugal and
Belgium have now ratified Annex V of the OSPAR
Convention. In Belgium the ratification process is
now under way.

Protecting habitats and species
Question 3:
Can existing inshore (0–12nm) marine protected
areas be considered adequate and representative in
terms of protected species and habitats, area
covered,
management
objectives
and
implementation?
In none of the countries, was the protection afforded
to marine species and habitats in inshore (0-12 nm)

14

WWF Deutschland

marine protected areas considered fully adequate. It
becomes clear, that in all EU member states the EU
Habitats and Bird Directives remain the driving force
behind recent marine conservation measures. The
selection and designation process is very slow and
the list of sites to form the NATURA 2000 network
in coastal waters of the Atlantic region is expected to
be finalised only in 2003. Whereas Denmark and the
autonomous region of the Azores (Portugal)
complied with their NATURA 2000 obligations at a
comparatively early stage, in recent years, the United
Kingdom has initiated action to address their
shortfalls. A large fraction of the German and Dutch
territorial waters are designated as nationally and
internationally protected areas (inter alia Wadden
Sea). The efforts of Belgium, Portugal, Spain and
France were considered to be very insufficient,
including the implementation of measures in
nationally protected areas as well as in the NATURA
2000 areas.
The lack of implementation of measures is a general
problem in all those NATURA 2000 areas which
have not been implemented national sites before (see
also answers to questions 7+8) and points to the
necessity for further pressure by the European
Commission on member states to fulfil their
obligations under the Habitats and Birds Directives.
Norway is moving from a position of having no
MPAs to developing a multiyear programme for
selection, designation and management of MPAs in
coastal and offshore waters. Iceland on the other
hand designated a large marine protected area in one
of the fjords, but otherwise considers fisheries
management to be sufficient.

Question 4:
Has there been any progress in protecting offshore
areas (beyond 12nm)? This includes the
implementation of the EU Birds and Habitats
Directives offshore, as well as progress under
national law (only with an overall conservation
objective, hence not fisheries management areas).

investigations. Also Iceland does not consider further
development of marine protected areas for its waters,
based on the concept that fishery is the only human
impact to be managed. Further, their policy does not
comprise wider conservation measures for fauna
other than fishery resources.

There is limited, but recognizable progress with
regard to statutory protection of the marine
environment offshore by means of marine protected
areas. Denmark has designated NATURA 2000 sites
across and beyond the 12 nm limit from the
beginning of its implementation process. The UK
and Germany and partially Ireland initiated their
offshore conservation activities with a systematic
scientific assessment of the EEZ under the criteria of
the EU Habitats Directive6. The approach taken in
the Netherlands and Sweden appear to lack a
strategic system, but both countries consider the
importance of designation of marine protected areas
offshore for the near future. Norway is unique in that
they have closed some of their most spectacular cold
water coral reefs to bottom trawling under fisheries
law - not being in the position yet to apply nature
conservation law beyond territorial waters. Norway
plans to include a wider variety of offshore areas to
be included in the second stage of its national MPA
programme (expected to start in 2004). Also the
Azores, an autonomous region of Portugal, not only
designated sites outside territorial waters as
NATURA 2000 areas but seek legal protection for
other deep sea and open ocean habitats with the
Portugese government and parliament.

Question 5:
Have previously unprotected sites (inshore and
offshore) been established as marine conservation
areas since Sintra in 1998?

There appears to have been limited to no progress in
Spain, France and Portugal (except the Azores)
where hardly any activity towards offshore
conservation is visible, not even in terms of scientific

Overall, most governments (except Denmark,
Iceland and Portugal) acknowledge the need for
complimentary protection measures in their waters.
The level of progress since 1998, however, is
minimal though visible. Norway has secured
preliminary protection of some of their cold water
coral reefs, and Iceland has established a large
protected area in one of its fjords. Among EU
member states, progress was achieved only regarding
the proposal of a few new inshore NATURA 2000
areas (UK, Sweden, Spain, Ireland and France). In
Germany, the National Park Wadden Sea off Sylt
was extended out to the 12 nm limit, but
management is not in place yet. In France,
negotiations with stakeholders on the creation of the
"Parc national marin d’Iroise" are ongoing since
1998; an agreement is now expected for 2004. Only
the autonomous region of the Azores (Portugal)
started the legislative process with the national
government for protecting two hydrothermal vent
fields as MPAs. Upon successful legal establishment,
these will be the first deep sea MPAs in the OSPAR
area.

6

In 1999, a UK High Court decision ruled that the Habitats
Directive “applies to the UK Continental Shelf and to the
superjacent waters up to a limit of 200 nautical miles from the
baseline from which the territorial sea is measured”. a
clarification by the European Commission (COM (1999) 363
final), Communication from the Commission to the Council and
the European Parliament “Fisheries Management and Nature
Conservation in the Marine Environment”,
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Question 6:
Are there plans for designating OSPAR MPAs other
than those already selected (or planned to be
selected) under the EU Habitats and Birds
Directives or national law (for national priorities,
not OSPAR selection criteria)?
At the Joint Ministerial Meeting of OSPAR and
HELCOM in June 2003, Environmental Ministers
will reemphasize their commitment to "establish an
ecologically coherent network of well-managed
marine protected areas" in both convention areas by
2010. Such a network of protected areas can only be
achieved when the OSPAR criteria for selection,
which are ecologically more comprehensive
compared to the criteria for NATURA 2000
designation (applicable to EU member states only),
will be fully applied.
Four strategic groups can be identified regarding the
attitude of governments towards the role of OSPAR
in questions of marine spatial protection:
Group 1: Denmark does not see the added value in
the conceptual ideas behind the MPA framework
created by OSPAR contracting parties - for DK
it is merely background to be used to fill the
gaps in the EU Habitats Directive. Denmark will
formally propose all its NATURA 2000 areas to
OSPAR.
Group 2: Most of the EU member states concentrate
their efforts on their obligations under the EU
Habitats Directive, but recognize the necessity
for applying the wider OSPAR criteria in order
to achieve an ecologically coherent network of
marine protected areas. EU members will as a
first tranche propose some or all of their
NATURA 2000 areas to OSPAR (Germany, the
Netherlands, Sweden, Ireland, and UK).
Group 3: These are the EU member states which
have not yet taken a position on how and if they
will comply with the OSPAR requirements
(France, Portugal, Belgium, and Spain).
Group 4: non-EU members: Whereas Iceland and the
Faroes (autonomous region of Denmark)
consider fisheries management measures
sufficient for habitat protection, Norway actively
16
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seeks to improve marine conservation by e.g.
marine protected areas and will probably present
a national list to OSPAR.

Question 7:
How does your country score in identifying and
implementing marine conservation management
measures in legally established marine protected
areas? This includes key works on management
principles and measures, e.g. full stakeholder
engagement, consensus-based mangement.
The implementation and enforcement of effective
management measures in already existing, i.e.
legally established marine protected areas is clearly
the largest deficit in marine conservation policy.
Even Denmark only implemented measures in its
nationally protected areas, not the NATURA 2000
ones. The Wadden Sea area (under the Trilateral
Wadden Sea Convention) also benefits of
management in place, although fishery is poorly
regulated. There has, however, been progress in the
UK in recent years, notably the implementation of
management plans for designated SACs in territorial
waters.
Generally, negotiations with stakeholders on
appropriate measures are very time-consuming and
sometimes delay or even prevent the final
designation of protected areas (e.g. France, Spain,
and Portugal). In some cases (Portugal), there is a
lack of marine expertise and capacity in the
management authorities, in other cases (e.g. the
Azores), the management plans for SACs were
compiled to the best scientific knowledge, but they
lack implementation.

Question 8:
Has your country taken action to deal with fisheries
impacts on marine biodiversity, for example a
fisheries management regime, in existing MPAs?
The regulation of fisheries in NATURA 2000 sites
and future BSPA and OSPAR MPAs is clearly still

an open problem - particularly evident outside
territorial waters. But even in national parks like the
Wadden Sea and nationally established marine
protected areas within territorial waters, the
management of fisheries is generally insufficient or
lacking. Examples of successful negotiations with
stakeholders include the Swedish Kosterfjorden
NATURA 2000 site and Lundy national Marine
Nature Reserve in the UK. Lack of coordination
between environmental and fisheries portfolios pose
the main obstacle to a balanced approach to human
use in marine protected areas in all countries.
In Norway, the cold water coral act, prohibiting
trawling in known cold water coral areas, emerged
after several years of public discussion and benefited
from support of the pelagic fisheries community
which saw its livelihood at risk through damage to
the coral reefs.

Question 9:
Has your country started to apply an ecosystembased approach to the management of human
activities (EBM), e.g. spatial planning, allowing for
conservation, Strategic Environmental Assessments
prior to licensing, etc.?
This question raised generally positive answers for
the North Sea states although it becomes obvious
that each country has a different understanding of
what an ecosystem-based approach could be. UK and
Norway are leading with pilot projects (i.e. review of
marine nature conservation pilot project in the Irish
Sea, and Barents Sea), and using or testing strategic
environmental assessments before licensing
activities. The Netherlands and Sweden go a similar
way, whereas in Germany, large scale offshore wind
farm developments will be licenced on the basis of
Environmental Impact Assessments for individual
installations only. The southern countries Portugal,
Spain and France do not yet consider components of
an ecosystem-based approach to management for
their policy.

Iceland, as opposed to the North Sea states, reduces
the ecosystem-based approach to the management of
fisheries. In the absence of any other major human
activity it is arguable that this may be the only
management required, however, it should assess also
the impacts of fishing on the wider marine
environment.

Putting plans into practice
Question 10:
In your view, are your government devoting
adequate human and financial resources to
protecting marine habitats and species, fulfilling its
commitments to OSPAR Annex V, the EU Directives
and other international conventions?
It is difficult to consider any human or financial
resources as being enough, particularly when speed
of progress is so slow. However, it has to be
acknowledged that the UK, Norway, Germany and
the Netherlands considerably increased their efforts
to work towards marine protection nationally, to
fulfil their obligations under NATURA 2000
offshore, and within the OSPAR process. Belgium,
Portugal and Spain on the other hand seem to lack
financial means for either of these.

Question 11:
Is your government doing enough to involve and
raise awareness amongst stakeholders and the
general public on issues regarding marine
conservation?
Information and involvement of stakeholders and the
wider public seems to be another process which
could be improved significantly in all countries:
Even in those countries where stakeholder
participation is actively sought (Norway,
Netherlands, Germany) the consensus is more based
on political than conservation arguments - which in
some cases knocks out conservation interests
(Germany).
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The UK provides a positive case for what a
consensus-based work with stakeholders could mean,
for example progressed through the “Review of
Marine Nature Conservation” process which
includes stakeholders at all stages of policy review
on the way to a more comprehensive oceans policy.
Also, Strategic Environmental Assessments (SEA),
now mandatory for the new licensing rounds for
offshore oil & gas development as well as offshore
wind farms include all stakeholders from the very
beginning, all data and processes being completely
transparent and are open to the public (website).

Political will
In your opinion, has there been a change in political
will or in momentum of marine conservation since
Sintra? Is the Minister of Environment actively
promoting marine conservation in the OSPAR
framework, for example? Describe the current
political climate surrounding OSPAR marine
conservation issues. Please give some examples.
This report highlights the lack of implementation of
MPAs through the OSPAR framework. All the EU
member states concentrate their (often limited)
efforts on NATURA 2000, although all of them
participated to a varying extent in the first steps
taken under OSPAR to develop a network of marine
protected areas in the OSPAR maritime area. These
efforts will complement the work developed under
NATURA 2000 including the offshore environment.
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Norway is actively seeking to improve spatial
protection by conservation measures for marine
habitats and species on a national basis. Iceland
regulates exclusively by means fisheries
management, including closed areas, seasonal
rotation, effort and gear restrictions - but with no
overall conservation objective. Assuming limited
pressures from other activities, this may be all that is
for achieving protection. However it is known that
some of the cold water coral and deep sea sponge
areas are lost due to fisheries impact. Iceland not
only has a different philosophy, but is also highly
conspicuous within OSPAR regarding the issue of
perceived interference with its sovereignty on
fisheries.
In Portugal (mainland), Belgium, Denmark and
France the political climate, unfortunately, in terms
of will, interest and resources, seems to have taken a
turn for the worse for marine conservation issues. On
the Azores, on the other hand, the political will and
consensus with stakeholders points in a promising
direction of more protection for Azorean waters.

Overall conclusions by WWF
The answers coming from this questionnaire reveal
one striking result; Neither OSPAR nor HELCOM
contracting parties seem to be driven by the
conventions they signed in their effort to improve the
protection of the marine environment. In particular
this is illustrated by the lack of action taken by many
parties to establish well-managed marine protected
areas in the waters under their legislation.
Nonetheless, some limited progress was achieved in
recent years, predominantly due to the legally
binding character of the EU Habitats and Birds
Directives7, which provide the basis for a future
network of European protected areas (NATURA
2000). NATURA 2000, however, in its present form
will not deliver an "ecologically coherent network of
well-managed marine protected areas", as envisaged
to be established by both OSPAR and HELCOM
contracting parties by 2010 (Joint OSPAR and
HELCOM Ministerial Declaration, June 2003).
This result, while not unexpected, is nonetheless
meaningful given the weight of the international
conventions signed. Both the OSPAR and the
Helsinki Convention translate the Biodiversity
Convention (Rio 1992) into the regional framework.
In 2002, the World Summit on Sustainable
Development, and later endorsed by the UN General
Assembly in its resolution A/57/L.48, the Heads of
States called on nations to take action to ”develop ...
programmes for halting the loss of marine
biodiversity, in particular fragile ecosystems” the
"tools including ... the elimination of destructive
fishing practices, ... and the establishment of
MPAs...". And only recently, at the G8 summit in
France, the leaders of the global economic players
reemphasized that "the establishment of ecosystem
networks of marine protected areas by 2012 in their
own waters and regions is a priority under the action
plan".

7

Council Directive 92/43/EEC on the conservation of natural
habitats and of wild flora and fauna.
Council Directive 79/409/EEC on the conservation of wild birds.

Most contracting parties to OSPAR and HELCOM
are also members of the European Union, or will be
EU members in the near future. However, Norway,
Iceland and Russia are not. This has important
implications:
• these states are not bound by the EU Habitats
and Birds Directives
• they have full sovereignty over their fisheries
policy
EU member states delegated their sovereignty on
fisheries management outside their territorial waters
to the European Union; these waters now form a
commonly managed fishing ground. So far this
Common Fisheries Policy was based only on
considerations to maintain the health of the fish
stocks. It is however of utmost importance to
consider the wider effects of fisheries on the marine
environment (e.g. physical destruction or disturbance
of habitats, impact on species composition and food
web) when determining the level and type of fishing.
The revised Common Fisheries Policy aims inter
alia at minimising the impact of fishing activities on
marine ecosystems and at a progressing
implementation of an ecosystem-based approach to
fisheries management (Article 2 of the “Framework
regulation”, 2371/2002).
Despite some progress in this question, the problem
of conflicting interests between fisheries and
conservation requirements have not yet been
resolved for any type of protected area to be
established outside territorial waters.

A changing climate for marine protected areas?
With regard to the legal situation, the answer is
generally yes, there is a changing climate for MPAs,
because the legal basis for spatial protection
measures now exists in many countries, many others
are about to reform their nature conservation law to
apply throughout the country´s Exclusive Economic
Zone or equivalent. However, the sectorial
organisation of the laws, and in most countries also
of the responsibilities, seriously hampers any
progress with regard to the establishment, but also in
WWF Deutschland
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particular the management of human activities in
protected areas and the wider sea.
An ecosystem approach to management of human
activities, as aimed at under North Sea Conference,
OSPAR and globally, requires the reform of the legal
systems towards an oceans act. An oceans act
provides the basis for an integrated marine policy
which harmonises many interests within one
consistent policy dealing with one particular sea
area8. Such an instrument, could provide for a fair
balancing of the interests of sectors and stakeholders,
including conservation, ensure systematical
integration of participatory mechanisms vis à vis an
overall policy goal. At present, only Norway and
possibly the UK think about such a change in policy
and legislation.
In coastal waters, there is very limited, but visible
progress with the seleciton and designation of
protected areas, although, as mentioned above solely
for the purpose of implementing the EU Habitats and
Birds Directives.
Nine years after the proposal of 62 Baltic Sea
protected Areas (BSPAs) in HELCOM
recommendation 15/5 (all sites proposed and agreed
by the contracting parties themselves), only 5 have
been fully implemented (including legal protection
and management plan) and reported to HELCOM.
Only one country, Lithuania, has implemented all
designated areas. Although a lot of other BSPAs
exist in terms of legal protection, in many cases only
the terrestrial parts of the areas are protected, while
the marine parts are not, and most BSPAs still lack
efficient management for the marine environment.
Overall, contracting parties had protected mostly
those areas that either were under statutory national
protection already before 1994, or have been or are
planned to be selected as potential NATURA 2000
sites. The additional offshore areas proposed to be
included in the BSPA system9 have not even been
8

see: A Marine Act for the UK? Report to WWF UK by M.
McGarvin (2000) www.wwf.org.uk/filelibrary/pdf/marineact.pdf

9
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Expert report to HELCOM Hägerhall & Skov (1998)
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negotiated with the contracting parties. So far, none
of the proposed offshore BSPAs have been fully
implemented (including both legal protection and
efficient management) and reported to HELCOM.
One offshore area in Sweden and some of the listed
offshore areas in Denmark are designated as
NATURA 2000 areas, but all of them still lack
protective measures and management.
None of the countries in the OSPAR maritime area
was considered to afford fully adequate protection to
marine species and habitats in coastal marine
protected areas - despite increased efforts of EU
member states to comply with their obligations under
the EU Directives by selecting and designating sites.
The lack of implementation of measures is a general
problem in all those NATURA 2000 areas which
were not previously implemented nationally (see also
answers to questions 7+8) and points to the necessity
for further pressure by the European Commission on
member states. More than 10 years have passed since
Denmark designated its NATURA 2000 sites (sic!) more than enough time to develop a management
scheme and regime to ensure the conservation
objectives can be met.
In effect, today only a very few sites, either longterm established or otherwise well managed
(Wadden Sea Convention) provide any protection to
the marine flora and fauna from potentially
damaging human activities. It is not only that there is
no enforcement of management measures; most of
the designated so-called protected areas do not even
have a management plan or equivalent in place.
In particular the management of fisheries seems to
pose serious problems, also in territorial waters. The
conclusion from the present questionnaires is that the
fractured and sectorial approach to marine issues
prevents both governments and users to see the
overall value of healthy seas. Stakeholders with a
strong voice like the fisheries sector, raise the public
opinion for their stake and often manage to put
through their sectoral interests. This is a failure of
good governance which should outweigh the

interests of all, including the goods and services
provided by the sea.
The UK sets a very promising example in how to
resolve these problems: In the UK, a strategic
environmental assessment (SEA) is mandatory for all
large scale uses of the sea like oil and gas
development, offshore wind. This process not only
provides large scale scientific baseline data and
assessment of impacts for the marine ecosystem, it
also provides the public and all other stakeholders
with facts and figures about the planned activities.
The whole process is public from the very beginning
and stakeholder meetings establish the
communication between parties early on.
Also Norway sets an example in respect to its
systematic approach to the selection of a network of
marine protected areas. The approach is clearly
structured in 2 phases, with timelines set, based on a
political consensus and active stakeholder
involvement in all stages of development. Also here,
the transparency is the message.
The examples from UK and Norway show that only
a completely transparent, systematic approach,
including scientific assessments and early and
regular stakeholder involvement, can help to avoid
unnecessary confrontation of interests and
unjustified lobbying.

The results of the scoring exercise
It has to be born in mind that this WWF exercise is
not an objective evaluation of actual performance of
contracting parties to the OSPAR and Helsinki
Convention, but reflects the more subjective view of
WWF on the overall situation, political will and
climate for improving site protection measures in the
maritime area. The returns of the questionnaires also
reveal that the expectations of our WWF partners to
their respective governments are very different - so
scientifically, the scores are not directly comparable.
Nevertheless, the results of this scoring exercise
provide an extremely useful synopsis of the current
status of the pratical application of MPAs and
uncover a general trend in overall political
atmosphere which can be broadly described as a
north-south gradient. Whereas most northern
countries (except recently Denmark) have made
serious endeavours to improve the protection of the
marine environment within their capacity, the more
southerly European countries lack this drive. Here
processes are slower, and often less focused. Also
the political direction of the parties in government
has substantial consequences for the marine
environmental policy: The conservative governments
of Denmark, Portugal, Spain and France
substantially reduced manpower and resources for
these issues, of course slowing the processes further
down.

Of course, another key to success are the resources
and the political will to actually protect the marine
environment. Both are lacking in several, if not many
of the contracting parties to OSPAR and HELCOM.

WWF Deutschland

21

HELCOM
Responses were received from WWF national offices
and partner organisation in all contracting parties to
HELCOM, except Poland. Only Denmark and
Lithuania ended up with more than half of the
maximum scores (Fig. 2). Already this illustrates that
there is still a long way to go before achieving
satisfactory protection of the marine environment in
the Baltic.
In the following the main characteristics of the state
of spatial marine conservation policy in each of the
countries is provided as a brief explanation for the
ranking. The full answers to the questionnaires can
be found in the Annex. The sequence of countries
follows the ranking from better to worse.

More capacity building and funding will be needed
in order to implement protection status and
management of sites. Terrestrial protected areas are
still the priority.
Denmark (rank 2, 19/33 scores)
•

Although Denmark seems to be in the fore in
terms of Marine conservation in general this
result is solely based on early activities to
designate NATURA 2000 areas.
• Regarding their performance in implementing
the HELCOM recommendations on BSPAs, 14
of the 18 listed BSPAs were already designated
as NATURA 2000 areas before 1994, but none
of them has been formally reported to HELCOM
so far.
• No management plans are implemented except
for those sites which have previously been
established as national protected areas.
Because of recent changes of the government nature
protection and environmental issues have skated
down the priority list.
Sweden (rank 3, 13/33 scores)
•

Fig. 2: Bar chart illustrating the relative performance of HELCOM
contracting parties, as derived from the returned WWF
questionnaires.

Lithuania (rank 1, 20/33 scores)
•

•

•
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Marine Conservation Politics is improving with
a focus on requirements under NATURA 2000.
95% of the coastal waters are envisioned to
receive protection status until 2004.
Lithuania is the only HELCOM contracting
party that has implemented all BSPAs that were
proposed
in
the
1994
HELCOM
recommendation 15/5.
No offshore areas have been protected so far.
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A few areas in Sweden are protected nationally
as MPAs and a number of coastal areas have also
been designated as SCIs, but most of them still
do not have a management plan and/or lack
efficient protection for the marine environment.
• The implementation of the BSPA network seems
not to be within the priorities of the government.
The implementation of NATURA 2000 process
is a much higher priority.
• Only 5 of the originally 13 designated coastal
BSPAs have legal protection, but none of them
seems to have proper/efficient management in
place and none of them have been officially
reported to HELCOM!
• One offshore area (outside 12 nm), has been
legally protected (designated as SCI), but there is
no management plan.
Sweden represent one of the more progressive and
active countries in terms of marine conservation but
there is a need for an overarching and long term

national strategy for the work with the marine
environment. Complementary resources are needed
to carry out overarching national activities such as
spatial planning.

Germany (rank 5, 12/33 scores)
•

Finland (rank 3, 13/33 scores)
•
•

•

•

•

Finland is the only country that has not yet
designated an EEZ.
All the Finnish BSPAs are designated as
NATURA2000 areas and there seem to be no
intention to select further BSPAs.
There are still no management plans for marine
MPAs/NATURA 2000 areas in Finland, but
management plans arein process. Fishery
regulations are in place in some protected areas
e.g. in seal sanctuaries and National parks.
Finland will need more financial and human
resources in order to further the process on
establishing MPAs.
Last year the Finnish Government adopted a
national Baltic Sea Protection Programme where
MPA issues and protection of biodiversity of
marine nature are included.

•

•

•

Estonia (rank 5, 12/33 scores)
•
•

Russia (rank 5, 12/33 scores)
•

•

•

Marine Conservation Policy is under
development. The matter of fact that
responsibilities between federal and regional
authorities remains unclear and that restructuring
processes within the government are ongoing is
slowing down the process.
Some inshore MPAs exist and some others are in
process. All BSPAs listed in the HELCOM
recommendation 15/5 have legal protection, but
most of them lack efficient management for the
marine environment.
Acknowledgement of EBM and stakeholder
involvment is in the beginning.

Together with Lithuania, Germany has taken a
leading position in the formal implementation of
the HELCOM BSPAs. Two BSPAs have been
fully implemented and reported to HELCOM,
but there are still 6 proposed BSPAs left.
Germany has also recognized BSPAs in the legal
framework of, at least, one federal state.
Over the last years the focus has been on the
establishment of a scientific basis for site
selection of potential NATURA 2000 sites.
Still the process is going slower than expected
and so far no management plans are in place
except for national parks. For the establishment
of MPAs the federal government plans to raise
public awareness, but this is not in place yet.
Spatial planning only exists in territorial waters.

•

•

Marine conservation does not have a priority in
Estonian environmental politics.
There is no systematic approach to marine
conservation and the implementation of the
HELCOM BSPA network seems not to be a
priority.
Some inshore BSPAs exist but at their present
status it remains questionable if they should be
considered as marine protected areas or not.
There is no management of sites in place and
communication and/ or involvement of
stakeholders is missing.

Latvia (rank 8, 5/33 scores)
•

•

•

Marine conservation is not a priority in Latvia. A
clear marine strategy and an overall vision for
marine conservation needs to be developed.
There are neither visible activities in terms of
MPAs nor do any MPAs exist except 4 coastal
BSPAs which are lacking a proper/effective
management for their marine parts.
Implementation of HELCOM BSPA network
seems not to be a priority. NATURA 2000 seems

WWF Deutschland

23

•
•

to be a much higher priority and the focus is on
protection of terrestrial areas.
There is no legal basis for implementation of
marine conservation measures in the EEZ.
Some general fisheries management measures
exist, but there are no specific management
measures in place in MPAs.

OSPAR
Responses were received from WWF national offices
and partner organisation in all contracting parties to
OSPAR. Only Denmark, Iceland and the United
Kingdom ended up with more than half of the
maximum scores (Fig. 3). This is almost the same
result as by the HELCOM contracting parties, thus
showing alike that there are still significant gaps to
close before achieving satisfactory spatial protection
for the marine fauna and flora in the North-East
Atlantic – even in the most progessed countries.
In the following the main characteristics of the state
of spatial marine conservation policy in each of the
countries is provided as a brief explanation for the
ranking. The full answers to the questionnaires can
be found in the Annex. The sequence of countries
follows the ranking from better to worse.

Denmark (rank 1, 18/33 scores)
• This result is solely based on the early activities
to designate NATURA 2000 areas.
• No management plans are implemented except
for those sites which have previously been
established as national protected areas
• There is a lack of strategic activities to increase
the scientific basis for site selection and
management.
Denmark considers OSPAR framework as delivering
on additional criteria to be considered for NATURA
2000 (in the case of a later revision of the Annexes
to the EU Habitats and Birds Directive).
Iceland (rank 1, 18/33 scores)
•

Although Iceland has ratified Annex V their
focus is solely on fisheries management and not
on the conservation of species and habitats
according to the objectives of the Annex (this is
reflected by the lack of a respective conservation
law) within the territorial waters.
• Management measures comprise e.g. seasonal
fisheries closures and gear restrictions
• There are no steps towards designating further
MPAs other than the existing site in territorial
waters, except
Stakeholder involvement is good, supporting a lively
public debate about marine conservation as far as it
concerns fisheries management and aquatic
pollution.
United Kingdom (rank 3, 17/33 scores)
•

•
Fig. 3: Bar chart illustrating the relative performance of OSPAR
contracting parties, as derived from the returned WWF
questionnaires.

•
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In terms of strategic scientific assessment and
site selection including a suitable involvement of
stakeholders, UK has been taking a lead within
the European Union regarding the NATURA
2000 process
Management has been implemented in existing
sites and the EBM approach has been
acknowledged as being essential for marine
stewardship
Historically the focus has been on inshore sites

•

•

Appropriate legislation for the designation of
offshore MPAs has been slow in deevlopment
and is still in progress
There are no OSPAR MPAs but the government
is recognizing the value that the OSPAR
framework can add and a need for both networks
being complementary.

Norway (rank 5, 15/33)
•

•

Sweden (rank 4, 17/33)
•
•
•

•

•

Sweden has ratified Annex V and appropriate
national legislation in place
Sweden represent one of the more progressive
and active countries in terms of marine
conservation but activities are lacking a longterm strategy
There are a number ofinshore MPAs under
NATURA 2000 but these lack a management
plan in most cases
Further proposals including some potential
OSPAR MPAs are under discussion.

•

•

Norway lacks an adequate map of their waters
for planning MPA designation, and the progress
on the establishment of MPAs is rather slow
So far no permanent MPA for the protection of
species and habitats has been established yet and
activities are more fisheries management based.
Norway appear to have the intention of
integrating EBM as a main principle in future
management of their marine area
The proposal of the Barent Sea as PSSA and the
quick closure of several cold-water coral reefs
towards bottom-trawling after their discovery
represent political will on specific issues
An appropriate conservation law and a national
marine protection plan are underway including a
time schedule for MPA designations focusing
primarily on inshore waters and less on the
OSPAR process.

Germany (rank 5, 15/33)

Ireland (rank 5, 15/33)

•

•

•

•

•

Germany, like many other EU countries, focus
on the NATURA 2000 process
A scientific basis has been established over the
last two years, although spatial planning is still
lacking
Most efforts have concentrated on inshore MPAs
with some minor insufficiencies in management
of sites
First steps towards offshore MPAs have already
been taken.

Netherlands (rank 5, 15/33)
•
•

•

In the Netherlands marine conservation issues do
not have a priority and public awareness is low
Stakeholders are actively involved but are partly
reluctant to the idea of MPAs due to the former
strategy of the government to define MPAs as
fully closed areas
Scientific assessment and habitat mapping is far
advanced and a national list of MPAs is being
prepared.

•
•
•
•
•

Ireland now acknowledges the need for an
ecosystem approach and spatial protection
measures in its waters.
Large scale geological assessments are under
way which will be used for habitat mapping
Improvements in resources recently (from zero)
Visible, though slow, movement towards
implementation of the EU Habitats Directive
offshore, in particular for cold water coral sites.
Inshore sites scientifically investigated and
designated, management in progress.
The rating of Ireland is possibly too good
compared to Germany, the Netherlands and
Norway – this is due to recent improvements in
scientific investigations and resources, which
were stimulated by necessities for EEZ
designation and cold water coral research.
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Spain (rank 8, 12/33 scores)

•

•

•

•

•

•

Although Spain has ratified Annex V and
appropriate national legislation is in place
progress on the implementation of MPAs and
respective management is rather slow
For existing MPAs, all of them in inshore
waters, no management plans have been
established yet.
The process under NATURA 2000 is incoherent
and there is no intention for a strategic
assessment of the marine environment.
The distribution of responsibilities between
national and regional government remains
unclear preventing progress in many aspects of
marine conservation and management.

•

France (rank 11, 3/33 scores)
•

Belgium (rank 9, 7/33 scores)
•
•

•

•

Belgium has not yet ratified Annex V, although
this is said to be under way.
Although adequate national legislation is in
place, the political interest in marine
conservation is lacking
There has been hardly any progress in the
process of site selection and designation and
plans for management of existing or planned
sites are missing.
Data are collected for spatial planning of the
North Sea.

Portugal (rank 10, 4/33 scores)
•
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Portugal has neither a respective national
legislation nor has it ratified Annex V
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Moreover it does not have a strategy for the
protection of the marine environment
MPA designated in 1998 have not been
implemented until today and the development of
management plans is slow without adequate
stakeholder involvement.
In contrast to the national government the
regional government of the Azores has been
proactive in designating and establishing MPAs
with proposals for hydrothermal vents and ocean
floor habitat.

•

•

•

France has only a minor interest in marine
environmental policy, in particular in the
Atlantic, with the ratification of Annex V
pending and an appropriate national legislation
for the designation of MPAs lacking.
The government has acknowledged the need for
marine conservation and there is some progress
in terms of scientific assessment of the marine
environment
No steps have been taken under the OSPAR
convention and progress under NATURA 2000
is slow with a focus on the inshore area.
Stakeholder involvement is low and no steps
towards an ecosystem-based approach to
management can be seen.

Have the 62 listed BSPAs proposed in the 1994
HELCOM recommendation 15/5 been implemented
(those BSPAs that are situated in your country)?

Annex I: HELCOM
1. Questions
Legal aspects of implementation/enabling protection
Does adequate legal basis exist in national law to
implement marine conservation measures in the
Exclusive Economic Zone or equivalent?
(3) Yes

(2) Legislation (1) Legislation
in progress, and in progress, but
moving quickly moving very
slowly

(0) No

Protecting habitats and species
Can existing inshore (0–12nm) marine protected areas
be considered adequate and representative in terms of
protected species and habitats, area covered,
management objectives and implementation?
(3) Fully
adequate

(2) Some gaps
remain

(1) Kep gaps
remain

(0) Not
adequate
at all

Has there been any progress in protecting offshore
areas ((beyond 12nm)? This includes the
implementation of the EU Birds and Habitats
Directives offshore, as well as progress under national
law (only with an overall conservation objective, hence
not fisheries management areas).
(3) Good
progress on
Implementation

(2) Good
progress on
scientific
assessment
and site
selection

(1) Progress
on scientific
assessment

(0) No
progress

(3) Yes, all
proposed sites
have been fully
protected

(2) Some (1) Key
gaps
gaps
remain
remain

(0) Nothing
has happend

Have the 24 offshore BSPAs proposed in the 1998
HELCOM expert report (Hägerhäll & Skov) been
implemented (those BSPAs that are situated in your
country)?
(3) Yes, all
proposed sites
have been fully
protected

(2) Some
gaps
remain

(1) Key
gaps
remain

(0) Nothing
has happend

Have BSPAs been designated/are there (far-reaching)
plans to designate BSPAs in areas other than those
already selected under the EU Birds and Habitats
Directives or national law (for national priorities, not
HELCOM priorities)?
(3) National
priority
BSPAs have
been
designated
and legal
steps have
been taken

(2) A
national list
of BSPAs is
in the
making

(0) No
(1) Government
progress
has
acknowledged the
need for
complementary
regional
protection
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How does your country score in identifying and
implementing marine conservation management
measures in legally established marine protected
areas? This includes key works on management
principles and measures, e.g. full stakeholder
engagement, consensus-based mangement.
(2) Some
(3) Adequate
gaps
management
measures in place remain
in all protected
areas

(1) Key
gaps
remain

(0) No
management
measures in
place

Has your country taken action to deal with fisheries
impacts on marine biodiversity, for example a fisheries
management regime, in existing MPAs?
(2) Some
(3) Adequate
gaps
fischeries
remain
management
regime in place in
existing MPAs

(1) Key
gaps
remain

(0) No
fisheries
management
measures in
place in
existing
MPAs

Has your country started to apply an ecosystem-based
approach to the management of human activities
(EBM), e.g. spatial planning, allowing for
conservation, Strategic Environmental Assessments
prior to licensing, etc.?
(3) EBM is an
integral part of
country’s
management
system

(2)
Significant
steps taken

(1) First
steps
taken

(0) No talk
about EBM

Putting plans into practice
In your view, ares your government devoting adequate
human and financial resources to protecting marine
habitats and species, fulfilling its commitments to
HELCOM Recommendation 15/5, the EU Directives
and other international conventions?
(3) Yes
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(2) Some
gaps
remain

(1) Key
gaps
remain

(0) Not at all

Is your government doing enough to involve and raise
awareness amongst stakeholders and the general
public on issues regarding marine conservation?
(3) Yes

(2) Some
gaps
remain

(1) Key
gaps
remain

(0) Not at all

Political will
In your opinion, has there been a change in political
will or in momentum of marine conservation since the
HELCOM Recommendation 15/5 on A System of
Coastal and Marine Baltic Sea Protected Areas (BSPA)
was adopted in 1994? Is the Minister of Environment
actively promoting marine conservation in the
HELCOM framework, for example? Describe the
current political climate surrounding HELCOM marine
conservation issues. Please give some examples.
Conclusions and recommendations
Please provide a conclusion on how your country is
faring in the HELCOM process, and what the main
obstacles to faster progress are, as well as any other
comments on why the process is going forwards/has
stalled in your country. Please also give some
recommendations on how to make further progress in
your country.
Political will
In your opinion, has there been a change in political
will or in momentum of marine conservation since
Sintra? Is the Minister of Environment actively
promoting marine conservation in the OSPAR
framework, for example? Describe the current political
climate surrounding OSPAR marine conservation
issues. Please give some examples.

Conclusions and recommendations
Please provide a conclusion on how your country is
faring in the OSPAR process, and what the main
obstacles to faster progress are, as well as any other
comments on why the process is going forwards/has
stalled in your country. Please also give some
recommendations on how to make further progress on
marine conservation in your country.

2. Returned questionnaires HELCOM
Denmark
Denmark
Legal aspects of implementation/enabling
protection
1. Legal basis exist in national law to
implement marine conservation
measures in the Exclusive Economic
Zone or equivalent?

Protecting habitats and species
2. Can existing inshore (0–12nm) marine
protected areas be considered adequate
and representative?

Scores

Results
Contact: WWF Denmark

3

The Danish Nature Protection Law from 1992 covers not
only the terrestrial environment, but has already been
used to designate 9 marine (or brackish water) protected
areas within the 12 nm limit. Moreover, 6 sites inside the
EEZ have been proposed as NATURA 2000-sites, based
on the same law.

2

In the latest Danish proposal regarding numbers of
NATURA 2000 sites to the Commission (: 84 partly or
totally marine sites), most of the sites in the WWF
shadow list are actually included. But there does not
seem to be coherence between these sites; no
biologically based network of sites yet.
Based on the Habitats Directive, 6 sites totally within the
EEZ and 4 partly within it have been designated. But as
with most other NATURA 2000 sites, there is a severe
lack of scientific assessement.
Of the 18 Danish sites mentioned in the
recommendation, 14 of them were already designated/
implemented as NATURA 2000 before 1994.
Only 1 of the 24 sites, Store Middelgrund, is within
Danish offshore waters as a whole. There is no
protection declaration, no defined quality status and no
management plan for the area yet although it has been
put under protection already before the expert report.
The 3 Danish areas proposed in the expert report are
either in Danish territorial waters or overlap with
Swedish waters. None of them have been fully
implemented.
The National Agency for Forests and Nature is preparing
a supplementary list to the NATURA 2000 ”network”,
including 2-4 areas in the Kattegat and a marine national
park in the Western Baltic.

3. Has there been any progress in
protecting offshore areas ((beyond
12nm)?

2

4. Have the 62 listed BSPAs proposed in
the 1994 HELCOM recommendation
15/5 been implemented?

2

5. Have the 24 offshore BSPAs proposed in
the 1998 HELCOM expert report
(Hägerhäll & Skov) been implemented?

1

6. Have BSPAs been designated/are there
(far-reaching) plans to designate BSPAs
in areas …EU Birds and Habitats
Directives or national law?

2

WWF Deutschland

29

Denmark
7. How does your country score in
identifying and implementing marine
conservation management measures in
legally established marine protected
areas?

2

8. Has your country taken action to deal
with fisheries impacts on marine
biodiversity, for example a fisheries
management regime, in existing MPAs?
9. Has your country started to apply an
ecosystem-based approach to the
management of human activities
(EBM)…?

2

Putting plans into practice
10. In your view, are your government
devoting adequate human and financial
resources to protecting marine habitats
and species, fulfilling…?

11. Is your government doing enough to
involve and raise awareness amongst
stakeholders and the general public on
issues regarding marine conservation?
In your opinion, has there been a change in
political will or in momentum of marine
conservation since the HELCOM
Recommendation 15/5 on A System of
Coastal and Marine Baltic Sea Protected
Areas (BSPA) was adopted in 1994? Is the
Minister of Environment actively promoting
marine conservation in the HELCOM
framework, for example? Describe the
current political climate surrounding
HELCOM marine conservation issues.

30
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Results
Contact: WWF Denmark
For each of the 9 marine ”old” protected sites there is a
protection declaration, which includes measures
regarding hunting, fishing, sand and gravel extraction
etc., all with the aim to protect the species and/or biotope
in question. But different measures in different sites.
In the protection process leading to the final declaration,
only those public agencies and NGO’s mentioned in the
law have been asked for their opinion.
Yes and no. In the ”old” protected areas – the National
MPA’s – yes, cfr. with the above answer, but in the
NATURA 2000 proposals, no.

1

The regional authorities – the counties – have some
powers to plan for the use of coastal marine areas out to
app. 1 nm from the coast, with regard to: Environmental
protection, fish pens, sand and gravel extraction, mussel
dredging, marine windturbine parks etc.

1

The base for marine protection in general has been the
Habitats Directive. HELCOM has never been the driving
force in Denmark.
Like the other EU-countries, Denmark has not yet
defined quality status of the NATURA 2000
species/sites, nor has Denmark elaborated management
plans that will secure the protected species and/or
habitats.
Definitely not enough! But most of the relevant
stakeholders will be invited to join the processes of
marine protection, eg. fishermen, local authorities,
yachting associations, wind park developers, bird
watchers etc.
Yes, certainly a change. With the ”new” liberal
government from autumn 2001, nature protection and
environmental issues have skated down the priority list.
The National Agency for Forest and Nature lost 25% of
their staff within the first _ year of the new government,
and a further reduction in finances has been declared.
Only internationally agreed conservation issues (like
NATURA 2000 sites) will have high priority, national
protection and management will be more or less stopped,
according to our judgement, except for the establishment
of some national parks, mostly around existing protected
areas.

1

Denmark
Please provide a conclusion on how your
country is faring in the HELCOM process,
and what the main obstacles to faster
progress are, as well as any other comments
on why the process is going forwards/has
stalled in your country. Please also give
some recommendations on how to make
further progress in your country.
No of scores
% of Max (33)
rank no.

Scores

Results
Contact: WWF Denmark
As mentioned above, HELCOM has never been a
driving force for Danish marine protection.

19
57.6
2
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Estonia
Estonia
Legal aspects of implementation/enabling
protection
1. Legal basis exist in national law to
implement marine conservation
measures in the Exclusive Economic
Zone or equivalent?
Protecting habitats and species
2. Can existing inshore (0–12nm) marine
protected areas be considered adequate
and representative?
3. Has there been any progress in
protecting offshore areas ((beyond
12nm)?
4. Have the 62 listed BSPAs proposed in
the 1994 HELCOM recommendation
15/5 been implemented?
5. Have the 24 offshore BSPAs proposed in
the 1998 HELCOM expert report
(Hägerhäll & Skov) been implemented?
6. Have BSPAs been designated/are there
(far-reaching) plans to designate BSPAs
in areas …EU Birds and Habitats
Directives or national law?
7. How does your country score in
identifying and implementing marine
conservation management measures in
legally established marine protected
areas?
8. Has your country taken action to deal
with fisheries impacts on marine
biodiversity, for example a fisheries
management regime, in existing MPAs?
9. Has your country started to apply an
ecosystem-based approach to the
management of human activities
(EBM)…?
Putting plans into practice
10. In your view, are your government
devoting adequate human and financial
resources to protecting marine habitats
and species, fulfilling…?
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Scores

Results
Contact: Estonian Fund for Nature

1

Marine conservation measures are not exactly a priority

2

Some species need additional protection areas (e.g.
breeding seals, wintering birds)

0

1

They can not exactly be considered as marine protection
areas in their present form

0

The mentioned report is not available to me but still nothing has happened according to public information

1

Still there is no systematic movement towards this goal

2

There is no exchange of information between
stakeholders and government to clarify purpose and
management of several existing areas

1

Plans look nice on paper (reduction of quotas etc.) while
in practice fishery has almost full freedom to operate
according to their best judgements. Reporting is
anecdotal.
EIA is a compulsory part of planning activities, practical
work is in many cases insufficient to yield a rational
result (e.g. botanical expertise conducted in winter etc.).

1

1

There are no systematic activities, many decisions are
taken ad hoc and in fields where international
obligations are not the highest priority (e.g. biodiversity
and protected species) the conventions and
recommendations are ignored.

Estonia
11. Is your government doing enough to
involve and raise awareness amongst
stakeholders and the general public on
issues regarding marine conservation?

In your opinion, has there been a change in
political will or in momentum of marine
conservation since the HELCOM
Recommendation 15/5 on A System of
Coastal and Marine Baltic Sea Protected
Areas (BSPA) was adopted in 1994? Is the
Minister of Environment actively promoting
marine conservation in the HELCOM
framework, for example? Describe the
current political climate surrounding
HELCOM marine conservation issues.
Please provide a conclusion on how your
country is faring in the HELCOM process,
and what the main obstacles to faster
progress are, as well as any other comments
on why the process is going forwards/has
stalled in your country. Please also give
some recommendations on how to make
further progress in your country.
No of scores
% of Max (33)
rank no.

Scores
1

Results
Contact: Estonian Fund for Nature
So far the marine protection issues are presented in
extensive political context so that the original message
gets disguised by that sauce. E.g. is oil spill risk or
competition in oil transit business the main cause for
introducing strict navigation rules n the BS? Do social
favours from a bridge to Saaremaa outweight the damage
to nature which we can not even assess today?
Marine protection issues give little credit to politicians
and as long as it is that way the attention is just as big.
Formally the rules and agreements are obeyed, but in
practice the system almost does not have any effect. Or,
in a way, implementation of navigation restrictions in
freezing seas would increase oil transit via railroads to
ports that do not freeze and HELCOM recommendation
can be used as motivation for these restrictions.
Economy wins.

In field of classical nature protection, HELCOM is a
word that does not ring any bells when pronounced.

11
33.3
6
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Finland
Finland
Legal aspects of implementation/enabling
protection
1. Legal basis exist in national law to
implement marine conservation
measures in the Exclusive Economic
Zone or equivalent?
Protecting habitats and species
2. Can existing inshore (0–12nm) marine
protected areas be considered adequate
and representative?
3. Has there been any progress in
protecting offshore areas ((beyond
12nm)?
4. Have the 62 listed BSPAs proposed in
the 1994 HELCOM recommendation
15/5 been implemented?
5. Have the 24 offshore BSPAs proposed in
the 1998 HELCOM expert report
(Hägerhäll & Skov) been implemented?
6. Have BSPAs been designated/are there
(far-reaching) plans to designate BSPAs
in areas …EU Birds and Habitats
Directives or national law?
7. How does your country score in
identifying and implementing marine
conservation management measures in
legally established marine protected
areas?
8. Has your country taken action to deal
with fisheries impacts on marine
biodiversity, for example a fisheries
management regime, in existing MPAs?
9. Has your country started to apply an
ecosystem-based approach to the
management of human activities
(EBM)…?
Putting plans into practice
10. In your view, are your government
devoting adequate human and financial
resources to protecting marine habitats
and species, fulfilling…?
11. Is your government doing enough to
involve and raise awareness amongst
stakeholders and the general public on
issues regarding marine conservation?
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Scores

Results
Contact: WWF Finland

0

There is no EEZ in Finland.

2

There are no management plans for marine MPAs in
Finland

0

No EEZ in Finland

2

All the Finnish BSPAs are NATURA 2000 areas but
with no managemnet plans.

2

All of the proposed so called offshore BSPAs have legal
protection, but they do not have managementplans in
place yet.
No plans for additional BSPA´s at the moment.

0

1

Management plans are in process. Fishery regulations
are in place in some protected areas as for example in
seal sanctuaries and National parks.

2

Fishing except trawling is banned in areas close to the
seal sanctuaries (7), otherwise no restrictions. Fish
farming is forbidden in all National parks.

2

Strategic Environmental Assessments prior to licensing
are demanded in and close to MPA´s.

1

In Finland we are only starting inventories of MPA´s
underwater habitats, human and financial recources far
behind what is needed.

1

Our basic difficulty in Finland is that as there are no
inventories from marine areas yet, it is really difficult to
consider where e.g. wind mill parks should be placed
(and this process is going on … among other things
(routing in shipping etc.).

Finland
In your opinion, has there been a change in
political will or in momentum of marine
conservation since the HELCOM
Recommendation 15/5 on A System of
Coastal and Marine Baltic Sea Protected
Areas (BSPA) was adopted in 1994? Is the
Minister of Environment actively promoting
marine conservation in the HELCOM
framework, for example? Describe the
current political climate surrounding
HELCOM marine conservation issues.
Please provide a conclusion on how your
country is faring in the HELCOM process,
and what the main obstacles to faster
progress are, as well as any other comments
on why the process is going forwards/has
stalled in your country. Please also give
some recommendations on how to make
further progress in your country.
No of scores
% of Max (33)
rank no.

Scores

Results
Contact: WWF Finland
There has been some progress. Last year our
Government made a decision on the national Baltic Sea
Protection Programme where MPA issues and protection
of biodiversity of marine UW nature are included.

As all the BSPA´s are NATURA 2000 areas in Finland
they will be taken care of (with delay) and managemnet
will be completed. The problem in Finland has been that
there have been no human or financial resources in our
Minestry of Environment in this field.

13
39.4
3/4
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Germany
Germany
Legal aspects of implementation/enabling
protection
1. Legal basis exist in national law to
implement marine conservation
measures in the Exclusive Economic
Zone or equivalent?
Protecting habitats and species
2. Can existing inshore (0–12nm) marine
protected areas be considered adequate
and representative?

36

Scores

3

With the new Federal conservation law, the designation
of MPAs (SACs) in the EEZ was given to the Federal
Ministry of Environment. Since then (2002) there is a
basis.

1

Only those areas were protected that had already a status
as a national park. By far not all lagoons though being
important bird areas and other important habitats were
designated.Existing reef and sandbank structures have no
conservation status yet. Currently activities to nominate
more marine areas to the EU are going on.
The Federal Government has almost terminated a
selection process, so that daily the site maps are to be
expected being published. A quite thorough scientific
selection process has been undertaken during the last 2
years with some impressive and unexpected results.
Stakeholder participation is expected to be carried out
during Summer/Autumn.
Two of the 8 sites were officially nominated to
HELCOM (those which are already national parks.
Others were partly already Ramsar sites and EU bird
areas, but not submitted to HELCOM. Management
plans only exist for the National parks.
Progress is still to be seen in the NATURA 2000nomination process. Scientific research is mainly going
on in connection with EIA for Offshore windparks
(inshore and offshore)
The ongoing selection of sites covers partly more areas
than those in the BSPA or Offshore BSPA-List, some of
the sites may differ from the original sites.

3. Has there been any progress in
protecting offshore areas ((beyond
12nm)?

2

4. Have the 62 listed BSPAs proposed in
the 1994 HELCOM recommendation
15/5 been implemented?

1

5. Have the 24 offshore BSPAs proposed in
the 1998 HELCOM expert report
(Hägerhäll & Skov) been implemented?

0

6. Have BSPAs been designated/are there
(far-reaching) plans to designate BSPAs
in areas …EU Birds and Habitats
Directives or national law?
7. How does your country score in
identifying and implementing marine
conservation management measures in
legally established marine protected
areas?
8. Has your country taken action to deal
with fisheries impacts on marine
biodiversity, for example a fisheries
management regime, in existing MPAs?

1
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Results
Contact: WWF Germany

1

For the national parks, management plans have been
eleborated and discussed with stakeholders. For
NATURA 2000 areas there was early stakeholder
participation but hardly any marine area was designated.

0

Only in the National Parks some forms of fisheries are
prohibited.

Germany
9. Has your country started to apply an
ecosystem-based approach to the
management of human activities
(EBM)…?
Putting plans into practice
10. In your view, are your government
devoting adequate human and financial
resources to protecting marine habitats
and species, fulfilling…?
11. Is your government doing enough to
involve and raise awareness amongst
stakeholders and the general public on
issues regarding marine conservation?

Scores
1

1

1

In your opinion, has there been a change in
political will or in momentum of marine
conservation since the HELCOM
Recommendation 15/5 on A System of
Coastal and Marine Baltic Sea Protected
Areas (BSPA) was adopted in 1994? Is the
Minister of Environment actively promoting
marine conservation in the HELCOM
framework, for example? Describe the
current political climate surrounding
HELCOM marine conservation issues.
Please provide a conclusion on how your
country is faring in the HELCOM process,
and what the main obstacles to faster
progress are, as well as any other comments
on why the process is going forwards/has
stalled in your country. Please also give
some recommendations on how to make
further progress in your country.
No of scores
% of Max (33)
rank no.

Results
Contact: WWF Germany
Spatial planning only exists in territorial waters, for
windmill planning there are some limited EIAapproaches applied (but only by single case studies and
not taking account of accumulative effects )
Only the first assessments are secured (under the
pressure of windmill-installations) no monitoring or
institutional framework for permanent management are
in place or in the pipeline
Stakeholder consultation takes place for
windmillplannings, and in the framework of setting up
management plans for the national parks. For the
establishment of MPAs the federal government plans to
raise public awareness, but this is not in place yet.
At least in one Land (Mecklenburg-Vorpommern)
BSPAs are recognized in the Nature Conservation Law.,

In the HELCOM framework, Germany is currently the
state that pushes most for Conservation issues, as well in
case or MPAs. The general situation among the
HELCOM states is rather slow so that the needed
support for progressive approaches in the sense of
conservation is slowed down by the other contracting
parties. Public awareness in Germany could push the
government to stick to the more conservation oriented
course.
12
36.4
5
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Latvia
Latvia
Legal aspects of implementation/enabling
protection
1. Legal basis exist in national law to
implement marine conservation
measures in the Exclusive Economic
Zone or equivalent?
Protecting habitats and species
2. Can existing inshore (0–12nm) marine
protected areas be considered adequate
and representative?

38

Scores

0

There is no legal basis for implementation of marine
conservation measures in the EEZ. National laws have
not been adapted to the EEZ.

1

So far no pure marine protected areas have been
established in Latvia. There are, however, 4 coastal
protected areas, which include coastal waters, but there
is no proper management in place for the marine
environment in those areas. In 2000 the book with
Important Bird Areas (IBA) was published.
No offshore area has been protected.

3. Has there been any progress in
protecting offshore areas ((beyond
12nm)?
4. Have the 62 listed BSPAs proposed in
the 1994 HELCOM recommendation
15/5 been implemented?

0

5. Have the 24 offshore BSPAs proposed in
the 1998 HELCOM expert report
(Hägerhäll & Skov) been implemented?

1

6. Have BSPAs been designated/are there
(far-reaching) plans to designate BSPAs
in areas …EU Birds and Habitats
Directives or national law?
7. How does your country score in
identifying and implementing marine
conservation management measures in
legally established marine protected
areas?
8. Has your country taken action to deal
with fisheries impacts on marine
biodiversity, for example a fisheries
management regime, in existing MPAs?

1
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Results
Contact: WWF Latvia

1

All 4 listed coastal BSPAs are legally protected or partly
protected, but they were protected already before 1994
(at least the terrestrial parts). There is, however, no
proper management in place for the marine environment
in those areas (very low enforcement, no staff, no
management and no regulations). They are not reported
to HELCOM.
Latvia has two proposed offshore BSPAs. Both of them
are situated close to the coast and are included in two of
the BSPAs mentioned in question number 4. There are
no proper management in place for the marine
environment in those areas. They are not reported to
HELCOM.
No plans for additional BSPAs.

0

No management measures in place for the marine
environment in the 4 BSPAs mentioned in question 4.
Two of the areas have management plan for terrestrial
areas.

0

No management measures in place for the marine
biodiversity in the 4 BSPAs mentioned in question 4.
There are some general fisheries management measures,
but no specific management measures in MPAs.

Latvia
9. Has your country started to apply an
ecosystem-based approach to the
management of human activities
(EBM)…?
Putting plans into practice
10. In your view, are your government
devoting adequate human and financial
resources to protecting marine habitats
and species, fulfilling…?

11. Is your government doing enough to
involve and raise awareness amongst
stakeholders and the general public on
issues regarding marine conservation?
In your opinion, has there been a change in
political will or in momentum of marine
conservation since the HELCOM
Recommendation 15/5 on A System of
Coastal and Marine Baltic Sea Protected
Areas (BSPA) was adopted in 1994? Is the
Minister of Environment actively promoting
marine conservation in the HELCOM
framework, for example? Describe the
current political climate surrounding
HELCOM marine conservation issues.

Please provide a conclusion on how your
country is faring in the HELCOM process,
and what the main obstacles to faster
progress are, as well as any other comments
on why the process is going forwards/has
stalled in your country. Please also give
some recommendations on how to make
further progress in your country.
No of scores
% of Max (33)
rank no.

Scores
0

1

0

Results
Contact: WWF Latvia
No talk about EBM at all.

Terrestrial protected areas are still the priority.
Implementation of HELCOM BSPA network is not a
priority – NATURA 2000 is a higher priority. Limited
resources for marine conservation. There is no vision for
marine conservation work in Latvia.
Not much has been done to involve and raise awareness
amongst stakeholders and general public on issues
regarding marine conservation.
Probably there is a political will to follow HELCOM
recommendations, unfortunatelly, the ongoing processes
and progress are very problematic to evaluate, since the
most of the information is not widelly distributed to the
broader public. So the most of the work is concentrated
in the ministerial level. Nevertheless, Latvia has partly
included 4 BSPA in protected area network so far, there
are limited financial and management skills applied to
control the law enforcement and also establish proper
management systems of the BSPA network. Also the
lack of the overall vision for marine conservation and
lack of the capacity can be characterized as undermining
reasons for faster developments.
Clear marine conservation strategy should be developed,
focusing mainly on the inland causes undermining the
marine ecosystem. The government should more
activelly involve public for solving marine issues,
priority should be put on the economical and social
aspects, which basically influence the marine ecosystem.

5
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8
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Lithuania
Lithuania
Legal aspects of implementation/enabling
protection
1. Legal basis exist in national law to
implement marine conservation
measures in the Exclusive Economic
Zone or equivalent?

Protecting habitats and species
2. Can existing inshore (0–12nm) marine
protected areas be considered adequate
and representative?

40

Scores

3

Legal basis in national law related with protected areas
establishment is fully implemented. It consist of various
legal acts such as:
-Environment protection law (1992/01/21)
-Marine environment protection law (1997/11/28)
EU Birds and Habitats Directives attitudes was shifted
to:
-Protected areas law (1993/11/09)
-Protected species and communities law (1997/11/06)
etc.

2

Existing inshore (0–12nm) marine protected areas are
part of terrestrial protected areas:
-Kursiu nerija national park
-Pajurio regional park
They are not fully adequate and representative. But this
situation will change in 2004, because there are selected
3 SPA’s which will cover about 95% of all Lithuanian
coast (about 200000 ha)
These areas will cover all important Marine habitats:
-Sandbanks which are slightly covered by sea water all
the time (1110)
-Estuaries (1130)
-Coastal lagoons (1150)
-Reefs (1170).
There are no possibilities to protect offshore areas,
because of small Lithuanian territorial waters area.
Except mentioned 3 SPA’s, but it will be in 2004.
All proposed sites have been protected:
-Kursiu nerija National park
-Pajurio regional park
-Nemuno delta regional park
There are some problems with monitoring, financing,
capacity building.
Sorry, no available data found ;), but I think it will be:
(2) Some gaps remain

3. Has there been any progress in
protecting offshore areas ((beyond
12nm)?

2

4. Have the 62 listed BSPAs proposed in
the 1994 HELCOM recommendation
15/5 been implemented?

2

5. Have the 24 offshore BSPAs proposed in
the 1998 HELCOM expert report
(Hägerhäll & Skov) been implemented?
6. Have BSPAs been designated/are there
(far-reaching) plans to designate BSPAs
in areas …EU Birds and Habitats
Directives or national law?

2
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Results
Contact: Lithuanian Fund for Nature

0

There are no plans to designate BSPAs in areas other
than those are selected under the EU Birds and Habitats
Directives, because those territories will cver about 95 %
of all coast.

Lithuania

Scores

7. How does your country score in
identifying and implementing marine
conservation management measures in
legally established marine protected
areas?

2

8. Has your country taken action to deal
with fisheries impacts on marine
biodiversity, for example a fisheries
management regime, in existing MPAs?

2

9. Has your country started to apply an
ecosystem-based approach to the
management of human activities
(EBM)…?

2

Putting plans into practice
10. In your view, are your government
devoting adequate human and financial
resources to protecting marine habitats
and species, fulfilling…?

11. Is your government doing enough to
involve and raise awareness amongst
stakeholders and the general public on
issues regarding marine conservation?
In your opinion, has there been a change in
political will or in momentum of marine
conservation since the HELCOM
Recommendation 15/5 on A System of
Coastal and Marine Baltic Sea Protected
Areas (BSPA) was adopted in 1994? Is the
Minister of Environment actively promoting
marine conservation in the HELCOM
framework, for example? Describe the
current political climate surrounding
HELCOM marine conservation issues.

2

1

Results
Contact: Lithuanian Fund for Nature
Those processes are supervised by State protected areas
service and protected areas directorates, but are very
passive, especialy with marine protected areas. Priorities
are terrestrial protected areas. Not full stakeholder
engagement.
There are documents related with fishery quotas, fishery
during spawning period, fishery regulation in littoral
areas. Those requirements are fully implemented in
existing protected areas and the situation will change in
2004.
There are documents related to basic, detailed and
special spatial planning, protected areas planning
schemes. Strategic Environmental Assessment
documents will be validated in the end of 2003. Now are
prepared Management planing documents (2004).
Problems with
MPA’s capacity building, monitoring, full financing.
Hopefully situation will change in 2004 after Lithuania
will join EU – additional financing, new protected areas,
etc.
Terrestrial protected areas still have priority. Generally only
main stakeholders are fully informed about special
issues. No general public involving and awarenessraising from government side. All such works are done
by NGO’s and enthusiasts (teachers, pupils, etc).
Not big changes in political will or in momentum of
marine conservation since the HELCOM
Recommendation 15/5. Marine protection still not on
high priority. Minister of Environment not promoting
marine conservation. Lithuania have a lot of activities
concerned with environment protection and adaptation to
EU requirements, so there are problems with capacity
building, specialists working for government, financing,
etc.
Terrestrial protected areas still have priority.
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Lithuania
Please provide a conclusion on how your
country is faring in the HELCOM process,
and what the main obstacles to faster
progress are, as well as any other comments
on why the process is going forwards/has
stalled in your country. Please also give
some recommendations on how to make
further progress in your country.
No of scores
% of Max (33)
rank no.
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Scores

20
60.6
1

Results
Contact: Lithuanian Fund for Nature
Processes are very rapid, progress is big, every year is
better situation. Main problems:
-Lack of time
-Lack of financing
-Lack of general public awareness raising

Russia
Russia
Legal aspects of implementation/enabling
protection
1. Legal basis exist in national law to
implement marine conservation
measures in the Exclusive Economic
Zone or equivalent?
Protecting habitats and species
2. Can existing inshore (0–12nm) marine
protected areas be considered adequate
and representative?

Scores

Results
Contact: Baltic Fund for Nature

2

2

3. Has there been any progress in
protecting offshore areas ((beyond
12nm)?
4. Have the 62 listed BSPAs proposed in
the 1994 HELCOM recommendation
15/5 been implemented?

0

5. Have the 24 offshore BSPAs proposed in
the 1998 HELCOM expert report
(Hägerhäll & Skov) been implemented?
6. Have BSPAs been designated/are there
(far-reaching) plans to designate BSPAs
in areas …EU Birds and Habitats
Directives or national law?
7. How does your country score in
identifying and implementing marine
conservation management measures in
legally established marine protected
areas?
8. Has your country taken action to deal
with fisheries impacts on marine
biodiversity, for example a fisheries
management regime, in existing MPAs?
9. Has your country started to apply an
ecosystem-based approach to the
management of human activities
(EBM)…?

0

2

2

Some gaps remaining. Russian territorial waters of the
Baltic are under exclussive Federal Jurisdiction. That
means that there are some contradictions if protected
area is under regional (not Federal) authority. The
designated and legally protected MPAs can beconsidered
adequate and representative, but the management
practices are quite weak and most of the areas do not
have efficient managementfor the marine environment.

Bureaucratical procedures are still going on in the
process of legal approval and final establishment of the
Strict Nature Reserve in the Gulf of Finland. All listed
areas have been legally protected but most of them lack
efficient management for the marine environment.
The area “Eastern Gulf of Finland” is in process of being
legally protected.
Additional areas (to be nominated to HELCOM BSPA)
are under consideration

1

0

1

There is a good legal framework but the enforcement is
not adequate yet. Model/ pilot activities are in place.
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Russia
Putting plans into practice
10. In your view, are your government
devoting adequate human and financial
resources to protecting marine habitats
and species, fulfilling…?
11. Is your government doing enough to
involve and raise awareness amongst
stakeholders and the general public on
issues regarding marine conservation?
In your opinion, has there been a change in
political will or in momentum of marine
conservation since the HELCOM
Recommendation 15/5 on A System of
Coastal and Marine Baltic Sea Protected
Areas (BSPA) was adopted in 1994? Is the
Minister of Environment actively promoting
marine conservation in the HELCOM
framework, for example? Describe the
current political climate surrounding
HELCOM marine conservation issues.
Please provide a conclusion on how your
country is faring in the HELCOM process,
and what the main obstacles to faster
progress are, as well as any other comments
on why the process is going forwards/has
stalled in your country. Please also give
some recommendations on how to make
further progress in your country.
No of scores
% of Max (33)
rank no.
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Scores

Results
Contact: Baltic Fund for Nature

1

1

Situation is positively changing in Russia in general.
HELCOM is a very small part of Russian international
environmental responsibilities, this explains why
HELCOM is not of top priorities at the state level. In
addition: at the moment there are permanent
restructurings are going on within Federal government,
that creates uncertainties and inconsequences in policy.

It is necessary to stabilize day to day work for HELCOM
in Russia by more active involvement into the process of
experts and authorities from Kaliningrad and Leningrad
regions rather then bureaucracts from Federal Center
(Moscow)

12
36.4
7

Sweden
Sweden
Legal aspects of implementation/enabling
protection
1. Legal basis exist in national law to
implement marine conservation
measures in the Exclusive Economic
Zone or equivalent?
Protecting habitats and species
2. Can existing inshore (0–12nm) marine
protected areas be considered adequate
and representative?

Scores

Results
Contact: WWF Sweden

3

The government can designate MPAs in the Swedish
EEZ under the Swedish "Law of the Exclusive
Economic Zone".

1

Only six sites, in the Swedish part of the HELCOM
region, are protected as "marine Nature Reserves" under
national law, but most of them lack efficient
management for the marine environment. A number of
inshore areas have also been designated as SCIs, but
most of them still do not have a management plan and/or
lack efficient protection for the marine environment. A
number of coastal areas have also been protected under
national law, but in most cases only the terrestrial parts
are protected.
One offshore area (beyond 12nm) in the Swedish EEZ
has been designated as a SCI (Hoburgs bank), but there
is no management plan. A few studies and assessments
regarding the biological values of the Swedish offshore
banks have been carried out i.e. by WWF and the
Swedish EPA. The Swedish EPA has pointed out 4
offshore areas as ecologically important, but the
government has not taken any decision.
Only 5 of the originally 13 designated coastal BSPAs
have legal protection for the marine area and only 4 of
these have a management plan for the marine
environment (none of them have proper/efficient
management). None of them have been officially
reported to HELCOM! 6 other BSPAs exist in terms of
legal protection, but only the terrestrial parts are
protected and they lack management plan and efficient
management for the marine environment.
Only one offshore area (outside 12 nm), has been legally
protected (designated as SCI), but there is no
management plan and it is not reported to HELCOM.
The Swedish EPA has proposed some additional BSPAs
other than those included in the list of 62 originally
proposed or 24 newly proposed BSPAs. Most of the
designated and proposed BSPAs are sites that are, or are
planned to be, designated under the EU Directives or
national law.

3. Has there been any progress in
protecting offshore areas ((beyond
12nm)?

1

4. Have the 62 listed BSPAs proposed in
the 1994 HELCOM recommendation
15/5 been implemented?

1

5. Have the 24 offshore BSPAs proposed in
the 1998 HELCOM expert report
(Hägerhäll & Skov) been implemented?

1

6. Have BSPAs been designated/are there
(far-reaching) plans to designate BSPAs
in areas …EU Birds and Habitats
Directives or national law?

1
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Sweden
7. How does your country score in
identifying and implementing marine
conservation management measures in
legally established marine protected
areas?

1

8. Has your country taken action to deal
with fisheries impacts on marine
biodiversity, for example a fisheries
management regime, in existing MPAs?

1

9. Has your country started to apply an
ecosystem-based approach to the
management of human activities
(EBM)…?

1

Putting plans into practice
10. In your view, are your government
devoting adequate human and financial
resources to protecting marine habitats
and species, fulfilling…?

46

Scores
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1

Results
Contact: WWF Sweden
Most designated MPAs (incl. BSPAs and SCIs) in
Sweden still lack management plan and/or efficient
management for the marine environment and the
stakeholder engagement is not sufficient. In most areas
only some of the human activities are regulated, but
there are no efficient management measures in place for
other human activities. The process in Kosterfjorden (in
the OSPAR area) has been very successful with a lot of
work on stakeholder engagement and consensus-based
management, but there are so far only regulations for
fishery.
Most designated MPAs (incl. BSPAs and SCIs) in
Sweden still do not have efficient fisheries management
measures in place. A few areas i.e. Koster/Väderöfjorden (SCI) and Gullmarsfjorden (both areas in
OSPAR area) have identified and implemented
management measures for fishery i.e. restrictions to
bottom-trawling for shrimps. There is a lack of
coordination between fishery (which is under the Min. of
Agriculture) and related environmental issues.
The importance of an ecosystem-based approach has
been discussed i.e. in the Commission for the Marine
Environment, appointed by the Government, and will be
presented to the Government in June 2003. National
environmental quality objectives are in place.
Authorities and institutions are undergoing changes,
reorientation and reform to implement the objectives.
For the marine environment the objectives are not
sufficiently broad, deal with coastal waters but not with
the overarching, marine environment. Spatial planning
only exists in coastal waters.
The resources devoted to marine conservation are very
limited compared to resources devoted to terrestrial
conservation. No monitoring programme covering all of
the Baltic sea exists for sea birds and other biota.
Complementary resources are needed i.e. to carry out
over arching national activities such as spatial planning,
overall national investigations (of marine species and
habitats) needed for site selection of MPAs, and coordination of the ongoing conservation work in different
authorities and research centres.

Sweden
11. Is your government doing enough to
involve and raise awareness amongst
stakeholders and the general public on
issues regarding marine conservation?

In your opinion, has there been a change in
political will or in momentum of marine
conservation since the HELCOM
Recommendation 15/5 on A System of
Coastal and Marine Baltic Sea Protected
Areas (BSPA) was adopted in 1994? Is the
Minister of Environment actively promoting
marine conservation in the HELCOM
framework, for example? Describe the
current political climate surrounding
HELCOM marine conservation issues.
Please provide a conclusion on how your
country is faring in the HELCOM process,
and what the main obstacles to faster
progress are, as well as any other comments
on why the process is going forwards/has
stalled in your country. Please also give
some recommendations on how to make
further progress in your country.
No of scores
% of Max (33)
rank no.

Scores
1

Results
Contact: WWF Sweden
Information and action is of a very scattered character –
there is no over arching national strategy for the work
with the marine environment. There is information
available about the chemical and physical situation in the
marine area, but much less information about
biology/ecology and marine conservation. The
conservation work in Kosterfjorden has been successful
with a lot of work on stakeholder engagement and
consensus-based management, but the same model needs
to be used also in other areas.
Wind park development vs conservation is a rising
conflict in Swedish offshore areas which we think could
be mitigated by a national spatial planning process.
As far as we can see the implementation of HELCOM
BSPA process is not within the priorities of the
government. Sweden has been the lead country but has
in our opinion not done the work to further the network
sufficiently. We would like to urge the Swedish
government to actively assume responsibility for this
work in the future. The implementation of NATURA
2000 process is a much higher priority.

Sweden is in many respects an active and progressive
Contracting Party. However, the work lacks long term
strategy and is dependent on committed individuals,
rather than national priorities. The output is scattered and
somewhat random and would gain a great deal from
being more structured.

13
39.4
3/4

WWF Deutschland

47

3. Table of scores
Scorecard Assessing the Performance of HELCOM Contracting Parties on a BSPA Network
Denmark Estonia Finland Germany Latvia Lithuania Russia Sweden
Legal aspects of
implementation/enabling
protection
1. Legal basis exist in national
law to implement marine
conservation measures in
the Exclusive Economic
Zone or equivalent?
Protecting habitats and
species
2. Can existing inshore
(0–12nm) marine protected
areas be considered
adequate and
representative?
3. Has there been any progress
in protecting offshore areas
((beyond 12nm)?
4. Have the 62 listed BSPAs
proposed in the 1994
HELCOM recommendation
15/5 been implemented?
5. Have the 24 offshore
BSPAs proposed in the
1998 HELCOM expert
report (Hägerhäll & Skov)
been implemented?
6. Have BSPAs been
designated/are there (farreaching) plans to designate
BSPAs in areas …EU Birds
and Habitats Directives or
national law?
7. How does your country
score in identifying and
implementing marine
conservation management
measures in legally
established marine protected
areas?
8. Has your country taken
action to deal with fisheries
impacts on marine
biodiversity, for example a
fisheries management
regime, in existing MPAs?
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3

1

0

3

0

3

2

3

2

2

2

1

1

2

2

1

2

0

0

2

0

2

0

1

2

1

2

1

1

2

2

1

1

0

2

0

1

2

0

1

2

1

0

1

1

0

2

1

2

2

1

1

0

2

1

1

2

1

2

0

0

2

0

1

9. Has your country started to
apply an ecosystem-based
approach to the
management of human
activities (EBM)…?
Putting plans into practice
10. In your view, is your
government devoting
adequate human and
financial resources to
protecting marine habitats
and species, fulfilling…?
11. Is your government doing
enough to involve and raise
awareness amongst
stakeholders and the general
public on issues regarding
marine conservation?
No. of scores
% of max (33)
Rank

Denmark Estonia Finland Germany Latvia Lithuania Russia Sweden
1
1
2
1
0
2
1
1

1

1

1

1

1

2

1

1

1

1

1

1

0

1

1

1

19
57.6
2

12
36.4
5

13
39.4
3

12
36.4
5

5
15.2
8

20
60.6
1

12
36.4
5

13
39.4
3
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4. HELCOM RECOMMENDATION 15/5
HELCOM RECOMMENDATION 15/5
(Updated Annex by HELCOM HOD 11/2003)
Adopted 10 March 1994, having regard to Article 13,
Paragraph b) of the Helsinki Convention
SYSTEM OF COASTAL AND MARINE BALTIC
SEA PROTECTED AREAS (BSPA)
THE COMMISSION,
RECALLING Article 13 g of the Convention on the
Protection of the Marine Environment of the Baltic Sea,
1974 Helsinki Convention,
NOTING Article 15 of the 1992 Helsinki Convention,
BEARING IN MIND the Baltic Sea Declaration
(paragraph 14) given in Ronneby 1990 in which the
Heads of Governments and High Political
Representatives of the Baltic Sea States declared their
firm determination to develop a comprehensive
programme in Nature Conservation, inter alia, through
the establishment of protected areas representing the
various Baltic ecosystems and their flora and fauna and
the emphasis given to Nature Conservation by the 14th
Meeting of the Helsinki Commission and its request to
speed up the work (HELCOM 14, paragraph 5.38),
RECALLING ALSO the Recommendations by the
International Seminar on the Protection of Sensitive
Areas, Malmö, Sweden, 25-28 September 1990, the
International Seminar on Nature Conservation and
Biodiversity in the Baltic Sea Region, Runö, Sweden,
May 1991, the decisions taken at the UNCED
conference in Rio de Janeiro 1993, particularly the
convention concerning the conservation of biological
diversity, signed by all Contracting Parties of the
Helsinki Convention, and the Recommendations in
"Agenda 21" for coastal nations,
TAKING INTO ACCOUNT the conclusions and
Recommendations from the Baltic Sea Regional
Seminar, Nyköping, Sweden, 7-11 June 1993
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concerning the protection and effective management of
coastal and marine protected areas,
BEING AWARE of the fact that the Baltic Sea
contains a large number of unique eco-systems,
biotopes and species of great natural value,
BEING DEEPLY CONCERNED about the
deterioration of the coastal and marine areas and the
very poor water quality in some areas brought about by
different kinds of human activities which in several
respects are increasing due to the political changes in
Eastern Europe,
APPRECIATING the measures already been taken by
several Baltic Sea countries in order to protect coastal
and marine areas,
RECOGNIZING that the establishment of protected
marine and coastal areas is seriously lagging behind
similar efforts in the terrestrial environment, that
existing protected areas are generally few and small,
and that their degree of protection is mostly not very
high according to the IUCN categories,
ALSO RECOGNIZING the need of a system of
selected reference areas throughout the Baltic Sea
region where integrated biological monitoring can be
carried out,
DESIRING to protect representative ecosystems of the
Baltic as well as to guarantee sustainable use of natural
resources as an important contribution to ensure ample
provident protection of environment and of
biodiversity,
RECOMMENDS to the Governments of the
Contracting Parties to the Helsinki Convention:
a) that the Contracting Parties take all appropriate
measures to establish a system of Coastal and Marine
Baltic Sea Protected Areas (BSPA). The areas listed in
the Attachment, and preliminarily described in Annex
17 to the report of EC 4, are recommended as a first
step in establishing such a system. The definite
borderlines of the areas will be defined by the countries

concerned as soon as possible. The size of such areas
shall preferably be more than 1000 hectares,
b) that this system of BSPA's be gradually developed as
new knowledge and information becomes available.
Special attention shall be paid to including additional
coastal terrestrial areas and to including marine areas
outside the territorial waters. To reach this aim the
Contracting Parties shall jointly and individually take
all necessary steps. Appropriate guidelines for the
selection of further areas shall be elaborated by the
expert working group EC NATURE incorporating
IMO's guidelines for the designation of "Particularly
Sensitive Areas";
c) that before any decisions are made which could lead
to major reductions in size, management quality or
protection status of a BSPA that is already notified to
HELCOM, the Commission shall be notified and be
invited within 6 months to express its opinion on the
proposed changes;
d) that management plans be established for each
BSPA to ensure nature protection and sustainable use
of natural resources. These management plans shall
consider all possible negatively affecting activities,
such as extraction of sand, stone and gravel; oil and gas
exploration and exploitation; dumping of solid waste
and dredged spoils; constructions; waste water from
industry, municipalities and households; intensive
agriculture and intensive forestry; aquaculture; harmful
fishing practices; tourism; transport of hazardous
substances by ship through these areas; military
activities. In some areas a zoning system will be an
appropriate means to facilitate the achievement of
satisfactory protection. Appropriate guidelines for
making such management plans shall be elaborated by
the working group EC NATURE incorporating
corresponding guidelines of IUCN;
e) that a monitoring programme be incorporated into
the management plans in an appropriate number of
these areas including at least monitoring of biological,
physical and chemical parameters. The monitoring
programme shall be integrated within the Baltic
Monitoring Programme of HELCOM,

RECOMMENDS ALSO that the Contracting Parties
report to the Commission on the state of establishment
and management of the BSPA's in 1996 and thereafter
every 3 years,
FURTHER RECOMMENDS that the working group
EC NATURE stays in contact with the Contracting
Parties for information and cooperation in this matter.
Attachment
COASTAL AND MARINE AREAS (totally 62 areas)
proposed for the system of Baltic Sea Protected
Areas (BSPA)
Denmark
* Bornholm
- Davids Banke / Hammeren to the north
- Ertholmene to the north-east
- Dueodde / Salthammer Rev to the south
* Adler Grund
* Smålandsfarvandet
- North-western Smålandsfarvandet
- North-eastern Smålandsfarvandet
- Southern Smålandsfarvandet
* Waters around Saltholm
* Stavns Fjord and adjacent waters
* Waters around Hesselø
* Store Middelgrund
* Randers Fjord and neighbouring waters
* Waters around Laesø
* Waters around Hirsholmene
* Laesø Trindel / Tønneberg Banke / Kummel Banke
* Hertha's Flak
Estonia
* Lahemaa National Park
* Matsalu Nature Reserve
* Kopu Peninsula on Hiiumaa
* Vilsandi Nature Reserve
* Hiiumaa Islets
WWF Deutschland
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* Harilaid
Finland / Åland
* Bothnian Bay National Park
* Outer Bothnian Threshold Archipelago (The Quark)
* Oura Archipelago
* Uusikaupunki Archipelago
* Southern Archipelago Sea
* Tammisaari Archipelago - Hankoniemi - Pojo Bay
* Eastern Gulf of Finland National Park
* Åland Area: Signilskär / Märket
Germany
* Strelasund Sound / Greifswald Lagoon / Isle
Greifswalder Oie / Odra Mouth Area
* Jasmund National Park
* Vorpommern Lagoon Area / waters around
Westrügen
* Wismar Bight / Salzhaff Area
* Graswarder-Westcoast of Fehmarn incl. Flügger
Sand
* Part of Hohwacht Bay with Lagoons
* Oehe Schleimünde with shallow waters
* Geltinger Birk and Noor incl. Kalkgrund
Latvia
* Northern Vidzeme Region Nature Protection
Complex: Coastal section Dzeni-Ainazi
* Kaltene / Engure Area
* Lielirbe / Kolka Area
* Pape / Perkone Area
Lithuania
* Kursiu nerija (Curonian Spit)
* Pajuris Regional Park
* Nemunas Delta Regional Park
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Poland
* Vistula Spit Landscape Park (Park Krajobrazowy
Mierzeja Wislana) including surrounding water areas
* Redlowo Reserve (Kepa Redlowska) including
surrounding water areas
* Nadmorski Landscape Park (Nadmorski Park
Krajobrazowy) including surrounding water areas
* Slowinsky National Park (Slowinski Park Narodowy)
including surrounding water areas
* Wolinski National Park (Wolinski Park Narodowy)
including surrounding water areas
Russia
* Gulf of Finland National Park (Russian Part)
* Curonian Spit State National Park
* Vistula Spit Landscape Park
Sweden
* Haparanda Archipelago
* Bjuröklubbs Area
* Holmö Islands
* Trysunda / Ullånger / Ulvöarna / Ulvö Depth
* Gräsö / Singö - Archipelago
* Storö/Bockö / St. Nassa / Sv. Högarna / Sv. Björn
* Landsort / Hartsö / Askö / Landsort Deep
* St. Anna / Missjö Archipelago
* Kopparstenarna / Gotska Sandön / Salvorev Area
* Torhamns Archipelago
* Falsterbo Peninsula with Måkläppen
* Kullaberg
* Nidingen / Sönnerbergen / Mönster
COASTAL AND MARINE AREAS
of the system of Baltic Sea Protected Areas (BSPA)
map

Annex II: OSPAR
1. Questions

5.

Legal aspects of implementation/enabling
protection
1.

Does an adequate legal basis exist in national law
to implement marine conservation measures in the
Exclusive Economic Zone, or equivalent?
(3) Yes

2.

(2) Legislation (1) Legislation
in progress, and in progress, but
moving quickly moving very
slowly

(3) Yes,
key sites
have been
protected

6.

(0) No

Protecting habitats and species
3. Can existing inshore (0–12nm) marine protected
areas be considered adequate and representative in
terms of protected species and habitats, area
covered, management objectives and
implementation?
(3) Fully
adequate

(2) Some gaps
remain

(1) Key gaps
remain

(0) Not
at all

Has there been any progress in protecting offshore
areas ((beyond 12nm)? This includes the
implementation of the EU Birds and Habitats
Directives offshore, as well as progress under
national law (only with an overall conservation
objective, hence not fisheries management areas).

(3) Good
progress on
implementation

(2) Good
progress on
scientific
assessment
and site
selection

(1) Progress
on scientific
assessment

(0) No
progress

(1)
Government
has
acknowledged
the need for
marine
conservation
areas

(0)
Nothing
has
happened

Are there plans for designating OSPAR MPAs
other than those already selected (or planned to be
selected) under the EU Habitats and Birds
Directives or national law (for national priorities,
not OSPAR selection criteria)?

(3) A
defined
national list
exists and
legal steps
have been
taken
7.

4.

(2) Steps have
been taken
towards
protection

(0) No

Has your country ratified Annex V of the OSPAR
Convention?
(3) Yes

Have previously unprotected sites (inshore and
offshore) been established as marine conservation
areas since Sintra in 1998?

(2) A
national list
is in the
making

(1) Government
has
acknowledged
the need for
complementary
regional
Protection

(0) No
progress

How does your country score in identifying and
implementing marine conservation management
measures in legally established marine protected
areas? This includes key works on management
principles and measures, e.g. full stakeholder
engagement, consensus-based mangement.
(3) Adequate
management
measures in
place in all
protected areas

(2) Some
gaps
remain

(1) Key
gaps
remain

(0) No
management
measures in
place
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8.

Has your country taken action to deal with fisheries
impacts on marine biodiversity, for example a
fisheries management regime, in existing MPAs?

(3) Adequate
fisheries
management
regime in place
in existing
MPAs

(2) Some
gaps
remain

(1) Key
gaps
remain

(0) No fisheries
management
measures in
place in existing
MPAs

Putting plans into practice
10. In your view, are your government devoting
adequate human and financial resources to
protecting marine habitats and species, fulfilling its
commitments to OSPAR Annex V, the EU
Directives and other international conventions?
(3) Yes

11.
9.

Has your country started to apply an ecosystembased approach to the management of human
activities (EBM , e.g. spatial planning, allowing for
conservation, Strategic Environmental Assessments
prior to licensing, etc.?

(3) EBM is an
integral of
country’s
management
system
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(2) Significant
steps taken
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(1) First
steps taken

(0) No
talk
about
EBM

(2) Some gaps
remain

(1) Key gaps
remain

(0) Not
at all

Is your government doing enough to involve and
raise awareness amongst stakeholders and the
general public on issues regarding marine
conservation?
(3) Yes

(2) Some gaps
remain

(1) Key gaps
remain

(0) Not
at all

2. Returned questionnaires OSPAR
Belgium
Belgium
Legal aspects of implementation/enabling
protection
1. Legal basis existent in national law to
implement marine conservation outside
territorial waters?

2. Ratification Annex V of the OSPAR
Convention?
Protecting habitats and species
3. MPAs in inshore (0–12nm) marine
protected areas considered adequate
and representative?

Scores

3

0

0

Results
Contact: Natuurpunt

The Law of 20 Jan. 1999 on the protection of the marine
environment in the marine areas under Belgian
jurisdiction (published in BOJ (Belgian Official Journal)
12 Mar. 1999) gives a legal basis for the designation of
marine protected areas and species protection.
Species protection is further regulated by a royal decree
of 21 december 2001.
Not yet, however, the ratification process is well
underway

4. Any progress in protecting offshore
areas ...?
5. Have previously unprotected sites
(inshore and offshore) been established
as marine conservation areas since
Sintra in 1998?
6. Are there plans for designating OSPAR
MPAs other than SCI/SACs or for
national priorities?
7. Scoring for identification and
implementation of ... management
measures in legally established marine
protected areas...
8. Has your country taken action to deal
with fisheries impacts on marine
biodiversity, for example a fisheries
management regime, in existing MPAs?
9. Has your country started to apply an
ecosystem-based approach to the
management of human activities (EBM)
...

1

There is 1 Ramsar-site, but no conservation measures
have been taken; there are plans to designate 3 SPA’s
(birds directive) and 1 SAC (Habitats Directive).
Research on seabirds in Belgian marine waters.

1

No significant chances since Sintra

10. In your view, is your government
devoting enough ... resources to
protecting marine habitats and species,
fulfilling its commitments ... ?

1

0

0

0

1

The law of 20 Jan. 1999 on the protection of the marine
environment contains obligations for environmental
impact assessment.
There is no spatial planning. A research project (Ghent
University) is currently gathering information for the
development of a spatial structural plan for the Belgian
part of the North Sea.
No implementation of international and national
legislation on MPA’s.
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Belgium
11. Is your government doing enough to
involve and raise awareness amongst
stakeholders and the general public on
issues regarding marine conservation?
... has there been a change in political will ...
since Sintra? ... Describe the current political
climate surrounding OSPAR marine
conservation issues. Please give some
examples.
Please provide a conclusion on how your
country is faring in the OSPAR process, and
what the main obstacles to faster progress
are, as well as any other comments on why
the process is going forwards/has stalled in
your country. Please also give some
recommendations on how to make further
progress on marine conservation in your
country.
No of scores
% of Max (33)
rank no.
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Scores
1

Results
Contact: Natuurpunt
1. first attempt to designate marine nature reserves
failed due to lack of communication.
2. development of wind mill parks inshore led to
protest by several users and conservationists.
In the past 4 years, the political will for a marine nature
conservation policy was missing.

There is lack of political interest. The pressure by
classical users against nature conservation measures is
increasing.

7
21.2
9

Denmark
Denmark
Legal aspects of implementation/enabling
protection
1. Legal basis existent in national law to
implement marine conservation outside
territorial waters?

Scores Results
Contact: WWF Denmark

3

2. Ratification Annex V of the OSPAR
Convention?
Protecting habitats and species
3. MPAs in inshore (0–12nm) marine
protected areas considered adequate
and representative?

3

4. Any progress in protecting offshore
areas ...?

2

5. Have previously unprotected sites
(inshore and offshore) been established
as marine conservation areas since
Sintra in 1998?

0

6. Are there plans for designating OSPAR
MPAs other than SCI/SACs or for
national priorities?
7. Scoring for identification and
implementation of ... management
measures in legally established marine
protected areas...

0

2

2

The Danish Nature Protection Law from 1992 covers not
only the terrestrial environment, but has already been used
to designate 9 marine (or brackish water) protected areas
within the 12 nm limit. Moreover, 6 sites totally inside the
EEZ have been proposed as NATURA 2000-sites, based
on the same law.

In the latest Danish proposal reg. numbers of NATURA
2000 sites to the Commission´ (: 84 partly or totally
marine sites), most of the sites in the WWF shadow list
are actually included. But there does not seem to be
coherens between these sites - no biologically based
network of sites yet.
Based on the Habitats Directive, 6 sites totally within the
EEZ and 4 partly within have been designated. But as with
most other NATURA 2000 sites, there is a severe lack of
scientific asessment.
The official Danish attitude towards implementing
OSPAR Annex 5 and recommendations is – as with
HELCOM – that the EU Habitats and Birds directives
should be the base for future protection and conservation.
There is no need to do double work and to have OSPAR
working on a parallel list of MPA’s! Denmark is
accordingly pushing to have all the NATURA 2000 sites
forwarded to OSPAR, and propose that all these sites on a
European base will form the recommendation from the
OSPAR BDC group.
See comment under question 5.

For each of the 9 marine protected sites, established
according to the Danish Nature Protection Law from 1992,
there is a protection declaration, which includes measures
reg. hunting, fishing, sand and gravel extraction etc. , all
with the aim to protect the species and/or biotope in
question. But different measures in different sites.
In the protection process leading to the final declaration,
only those public agencies and NGO’s mentioned in the
law have been part of the consultation process.
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Denmark
8. Has your country taken action to deal
with fisheries impacts on marine
biodiversity, for example a fisheries
management regime, in existing MPAs?
9. Has your country started to apply an
ecosystem-based approach to the
management of human activities (EBM)
...

58

Scores Results
Contact: WWF Denmark
2
Yes and no. In the ”old” protected areas – the National
MPA’s – yes, cfr. with the above answer, but in the
NATURA 2000 proposals, no.
1

10. In your view, is your government
devoting enough ... resources to
protecting marine habitats and species,
fulfilling its commitments ... ?

1

11. Is your government doing enough to
involve and raise awareness amongst
stakeholders and the general public on
issues regarding marine conservation?

1

WWF Deutschland

The regional authorities – the counties – have some
powers to plan for the use of coastal marine areas out to
app. 1 nm from the coast, with regard to: Environmental
protection, fish pens, sand and gravel extraction, mussel
dredging, marine windturbine parks etc. These County
plans or Regional plans have been elaborated since the late
70’ies, with more and more emphasis on the ecological
approach – and with many examples of measures to
protect vulnerable environments and/or species against
human impacts.
The base for marine protection in general has been the
Habitats Directive. OSPAR (and HELCOM) has never
been the driving force in Denmark.
Like the other EU-countries, Denmark has not yet defined
quality status of the NATURA 2000 species/sites, nor has
Denmark elaborated management plans that will secure
the protected species and/or habitats.
But – the Danish government regards the scientific work
and the recommendations from OSPAR as very valuable,
and recommends that OSPAR takes the lead outside the
EEZ’s (where nobody else are concerned about marine
conservation!), and that OSPAR recommendations reg.
measures and management are adopted by the Habitats
Directive’s marine scientific working group.
Definitely not enough! But most of the relevant
stakeholders are invited to join the processes of marine
protection, eg. fishermen, local authorities, yachting
associations, wind park developers, bird watchers etc. As
mentioned before, this planning process is run by the
counties, so the government has taken no interest in
”raising awareness” in general.

Denmark
... has there been a change in political will
... since Sintra? ... Describe the current
political climate surrounding OSPAR
marine conservation issues. Please give
some examples.

Please provide a conclusion on how your
country is faring in the OSPAR process, and
what the main obstacles to faster progress
are, as well as any other comments on why
the process is going forwards/has stalled in
your country. Please also give some
recommendations on how to make further
progress on marine conservation in your
country.
No of scores
% of Max (33)
rank no.

Scores Results
Contact: WWF Denmark
Yes, certainly a change. With the ”new” liberal
government from autumn 2001, nature protection and
environmental issues have skated down the priority list.
The National Agency for Forest and Nature lost 25% of
their staff within the first _ year of the new government,
and a further reduction in finances has been declared.
Only internationally agreed conservation issues (like
NATURA 2000 sites) will have high priority, national
protection and management will be more or less stopped,
according to our judgement, except for the establishment
of some national parks, mostly around existing protected
areas.
But as previously mentioned, OSPAR has never been
regarded as a driving force for Danish nature protection,
although the Sintra declaration has been ratified.
Please see answers to questions 10 and 11, and to
”Political will”

18
54.5
1
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France
France
Legal aspects of implementation/enabling
protection
1. Legal basis existent in national law to
implement marine conservation outside
territorial waters?
2. Ratification Annex V of the OSPAR
Convention?
Protecting habitats and species
3. MPAs in inshore (0–12nm) marine
protected areas considered adequate
and representative?
4. Any progress in protecting offshore
areas ...?
5. Have previously unprotected sites
(inshore and offshore) been established
as marine conservation areas since
Sintra in 1998?
6. Are there plans for designating OSPAR
MPAs other than SCI/SACs or for
national priorities?
7. Scoring for identification and
implementation of ... management
measures in legally established marine
protected areas...
8. Has your country taken action to deal
with fisheries impacts on marine
biodiversity, for example a fisheries
management regime, in existing MPAs?
9. Has your country started to apply an
ecosystem-based approach to the
management of human activities (EBM)
...
10. In your view, is your government
devoting enough ... resources to
protecting marine habitats and species,
fulfilling its commitments ... ?
11. Is your government doing enough to
involve and raise awareness amongst
stakeholders and the general public on
issues regarding marine conservation?
... has there been a change in political will
... since Sintra? ... Describe the current
political climate surrounding OSPAR
marine conservation issues. Please give
some examples.
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Scores Results
Contact: WWF France

0

No legal instrument for nature conservation beyong the
territorial sea.

0

The ratification is under interministeriel discussion, should
be done soon.

1

Very few MPAs, National Marine Park (Iroise) planned
but not been achieved before 2004, N2000 marine sites are
selected but not management plan and no management
staff.
Gascogne project (IFREMER)

1
1

Only designation of N2000 sites (see above), plus project
to extended to sea the Nature reserve ”des 7 îles”

0

As far as we know...

0

No marine reserve stricto sensu really exists

0

See above

0

0

No money for environmental protection, just President’s
talk at Johannesburg

0

No information, but ”visibly” no interest in marine
conservation of the current ministry of environment,
except regarding regulation of maritim traffic after Erika
and Prestige accidents (PSSA project).

France
Please provide a conclusion on how your
country is faring in the OSPAR process, and
what the main obstacles to faster progress
are, as well as any other comments on why
the process is going forwards/has stalled in
your country. Please also give some
recommendations on how to make further
progress on marine conservation in your
country.
No of scores
% of Max (33)
rank no.

Scores Results
Contact: WWF France
As far as we can see and as we know the implementation
of OSPAR process is not within the priorities of the
current government. The implementation of NATURA
2000 process gets very late in France in general and
inshore sites have been prioritized.

3
9.1
11
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Germany
Germany
Legal aspects of implementation/enabling
protection
1. Legal basis existent in national law to
implement marine conservation outside
territorial waters?

62

Scores

Results
Contact: WWF Germany

2

Positive: Goal to designate NATURA 2000-sites in EEZ
established in national conservation law during 2002.
However, no spatial planning established yet, and very
limited legal possibility to stop large scale constructions
in the EEZ.

2. Ratification Annex V of the OSPAR
Convention?
Protecting habitats and species
3. MPAs in inshore (0–12nm) marine
protected areas considered adequate
and representative?

3

Yes

1

4. Any progress in protecting offshore
areas ...?

2

5. Have previously unprotected sites
(inshore and offshore) been established
as marine conservation areas since
Sintra in 1998?

3

More than 50 % of the entire inshore area protected as
National Parks (e.g. the entire German part of the
Wadden Sea and large parts of the open North Sea
waters, together 7300 sqkm. The remaining gaps in terms
of missing areas are rather small. However, management
objectives and implementation are not adequate yet
(particularly because fishing is poorly regulated).
Government is about to select the NATURA 2000-sites
in the EEZ at the moment, after carrying out some quick
and intensive research during the last 1-2 years.
A 1400 sqkm-area west of the island of Sylt has been
designated in 1999, as an North Sea-enlargement of the
National Park Wadden Sea and based mainly on high
concentrations of harbour porpoises there. However,
Sintra may have had a minor role only in the decision
making process for this protected area.

6. Are there plans for designating OSPAR
MPAs other than SCI/SACs or for
national priorities?
7. Scoring for identification and
implementation of ... management
measures in legally established marine
protected areas...

0

8. Has your country taken action to deal
with fisheries impacts on marine
biodiversity, for example a fisheries
management regime, in existing MPAs?

1
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1

As mentionedin Question 3, management objectives and
implementation are not adequate yet (particularly
because fishing is poorly regulated). However, there are
not many gaps regarding ”stakeholder involvement” or
”consensus-based management”, I would select (2) for
these issues.
Within the National Parks shellfish fishery is regulated
(OK for cockles, moderate for mussels), shrimp fishery
is almost not regulated at all (much bycatch and no notake-zones). Within the habour-porpoise protected area
the fishery with set-nets is not regulated accurately yet
(some set-nets still allowed and regulation valid only for
German fishermen).

Germany

Scores

9. Has your country started to apply an
ecosystem-based approach to the
management of human activities (EBM)
...

2

10. In your view, is your government
devoting enough ... resources to
protecting marine habitats and species,
fulfilling its commitments ... ?
11. Is your government doing enough to
involve and raise awareness amongst
stakeholders and the general public on
issues regarding marine conservation?

2

3

... has there been a change in political will ...
since Sintra? ... Describe the current political
climate surrounding OSPAR marine
conservation issues. Please give some
examples.

Please provide a conclusion on how your
country is faring in the OSPAR process, and
what the main obstacles to faster progress
are, as well as any other comments on why
the process is going forwards/has stalled in
your country. Please also give some
recommendations on how to make further
progress on marine conservation in your
country.
No of scores
% of Max (33)
rank no.

Results
Contact: WWF Germany
”Yes” for the National Parks in the Wadden Sea. ”No”
for the open North Sea. Spatial planning there is missing,
but EIAs are mandatory meanwhile for large scale
constructions (not really strategic EIAs).
”(2)” for the Wadden Sea area (the inshore area), ”(1)”
for the open North Sea area.
”(2)” for the Wadden Sea area (much public information
and a rather large visitor information system), ”(1)” for
the open North Sea area (government informs little about
the conservation values there and much more on the
economic opportunities)
Yes, the relevant administration of the Ministry of
Environment is activiely supporting marine conservation,
and the Ministry for Fishery actively supports a more
sustainable fishery policy. However, the current political
climate is rather dominated by the potential offshore
windpark development, which in some politicians
opinion is ”disturbed” by the conservations needs out
there.
The most important progress on marine conservation for
the German North Sea/North Sea Coast now would be
1. installing a spatial planning system (e.g. allowing
offshore windparks only where the least negative
effects on nature are to be expected)
2. better regulation of fisheries, both within and
without the protected areas.

15
45.5
5
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Iceland
Iceland
Legal aspects of implementation/enabling
protection
1. Legal basis existent in national law to
implement marine conservation outside
territorial waters?

2.

Ratification Annex V of the OSPAR
Convention?

Protecting habitats and species
3. MPAs in inshore (0–12nm) marine
protected areas considered adequate
and representative?

3

3

2

Any progress in protecting offshore
areas ...?
5. Have previously unprotected sites
(inshore and offshore) been established
as marine conservation areas since
Sintra in 1998?
6. Are there plans for designating OSPAR
MPAs other than SCI/SACs or for
national priorities?

0

Scoring for identification and
implementation of ... management
measures in legally established marine
protected areas...
8. Has your country taken action to deal
with fisheries impacts on marine
biodiversity, for example a fisheries
management regime, in existing MPAs?
9. Has your country started to apply an
ecosystem-based approach to the
management of human activities (EBM)
...
10. In your view, is your government
devoting enough ... resources to
protecting marine habitats and species,
fulfilling its commitments ... ?

0

4.

7.

64

Scores
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Results
Contact: Icelandic Nature Conservation Association

Fisheries management is a subject of intense and
continuous debate in Iceland. Management law are under
constant revision in the sense that Iceland must perform
well enough for fisheries and fishing industry to sustain
and continue to sustain the Icelandic economy.
Iceland, however, is not too happy about this Annex V
and fears/feared that it will be used in order to justify
foreign intervention into Iceland's fisheries management.
Last year the Breidafjordur Conservation Area, was
established, which is a marine protected area in the sense
above. It was inter alia established with financial
contribution from WWF Sweden.
Iceland is not bound by this Directive

3

Yes, the Breidafjordur Conservation Area, see answer to
question no. 3.

0

Rather than establishing MPAs Iceland's approach is to
close fishing areas temporarily when juvenile fish are
measured in too great quantity.
See answer 6.

Close areas with juvenile fish

3

Iceland's fisheries management is ecosystem based, but
as stated abvove, it is a subject of continuous debate and
revision.

1

See answer to question 6.

Iceland
11.

Is your government doing enough to
involve and raise awareness amongst
stakeholders and the general public on
issues regarding marine conservation?

Scores
3

... has there been a change in political will ...
since Sintra? ... Describe the current political
climate surrounding OSPAR marine
conservation issues. Please give some
examples.

Please provide a conclusion on how your
country is faring in the OSPAR process, and
what the main obstacles to faster progress
are, as well as any other comments on why
the process is going forwards/has stalled in
your country. Please also give some
recommendations on how to make further
progress on marine conservation in your
country.
No of scores
% of Max (33)
rank no.

Results
Contact: Icelandic Nature Conservation Association
Yes, in the sense that it promotes and participates in the
debate on fisheries management. However, it can be said
that the Icelandic government certainly protects or
promotes certain interests more than others. While most
stakeholders agree that fish stocks must be protected in
order to provide for sustainable management, the ITQ
system, on which the fisheries management is based, is
very controversial in Icelandic politics. This for a
number of reasons.
In Iceland there is a strong political for marine
conservation, both in terms of fisheries management and
preventing ocean pollution. In the latter respect, Iceland
has been particularly active in OSPAR. As for fisheries
conservation, Iceland does not consider OSPAR to be the
right forum as fisheries management is regarded as a
sovereign issue.

18
54.5
1
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Ireland
Ireland
Legal aspects of implementation/enabling
protection
1. Legal basis existent in national law to
implement marine conservation outside
territorial waters?

3

Ratification Annex V of the OSPAR
Convention?
Protecting habitats and species
3. MPAs in inshore (0–12nm) marine
protected areas considered adequate
and representative?
4. Any progress in protecting offshore
areas ...?

3

Have previously unprotected sites
(inshore and offshore) been established
as marine conservation areas since
Sintra in 1998?
6. Are there plans for designating OSPAR
MPAs other than SCI/SACs or for
national priorities?
7. Scoring for identification and
implementation of ... management
measures in legally established marine
protected areas...

2

Has your country taken action to deal
with fisheries impacts on marine
biodiversity, for example a fisheries
management regime, in existing MPAs?
9. Has your country started to apply an
ecosystem-based approach to the
management of human activities (EBM)
...
10. In your view, is your government
devoting enough ... resources to
protecting marine habitats and species,
fulfilling its commitments ... ?

0

2.

5.

8.

66

Scores
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Results
Contact: A. Grehan

EU Habitats Directive transposed into Irish municipal
law. Outside 12 mile territorial sea, management of
marine protected areas under the Habitats Directive will
require the support of the Common Fisheries Policy
through specific technical conservation measures.

1

1

Ireland is moving towards the designation of Special
Areas of Conservation to protect Lophelia reefs. Duchas
the Heritage Agency have asked for scientific advice to
commence the implementation process.
New sites are designated under the EU Habitats
Directive

1

I think that Ireland is generally supportive of the notion

1

The process of establishing management plans for
inshore SACs has begun for some designated areas with
detailed mapping programmes and discussions with
stakeholders. A number still require management plans
to be put in place.

1

Irish Coral Task Force has received support from a
number of government agencies and departments for
coral conservation initiatives.

1

The Heritage Agency in Ireland for the past 18 months
had no marine biological expertise. This situation has
recently changed with the recruitment of three marine
ecologists.

Ireland
11.

Is your government doing enough to
involve and raise awareness amongst
stakeholders and the general public on
issues regarding marine conservation?

... has there been a change in political will ...
since Sintra? ... Describe the current political
climate surrounding OSPAR marine
conservation issues. Please give some
examples.
Please provide a conclusion on how your
country is faring in the OSPAR process, and
what the main obstacles to faster progress
are, as well as any other comments on why
the process is going forwards/has stalled in
your country. Please also give some
recommendations on how to make further
progress on marine conservation in your
country.
No of scores
% of Max (33)
rank no.

Scores
1

Results
Contact: A. Grehan
The proposed oil terminal in north-west Mayo raised
much discussion because of the controversial request to
run the pipeline ashore through a marine SAC. Planning
permission has not been granted to my knowledge and a
compromise has been sought.
Low key approach to marine conservation in general progressing slowly

Supportive of OSPAR process in principal but lacks
resources (both financial and personnel) to commit to
definite actions.

15
45.5
5
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The Netherlands
The Netherlands
Legal aspects of implementation/enabling
protection
1. Legal basis existent in national law to
implement marine conservation outside
territorial waters?
Ratification Annex V of the OSPAR
Convention?
Protecting habitats and species
3. MPAs in inshore (0–12nm) marine
protected areas considered adequate
and representative?
4. Any progress in protecting offshore
areas ...?
2.

5.

6.

7.

8.

9.

10.

68

Scores

0

Like in Germany, the nature protection law will be made
applicable for the EEZ. The legal basis is there but
should be made applicable to a wider area.

3

2

Score between 2-3

1

Score between 2-3 (??). Five areas on the Dutch
Continental Shelf have been identified as areas with
special nature values. Site selection itself would in my
opinion also mean that you have an idea about the exact
boundaries, this discussion has not yet started.
The selection of MPAs has been mostly driven by
national politics, OSPAR agreement might have been a
useful ”back-up”.

Have previously unprotected sites
(inshore and offshore) been established
as marine conservation areas since
Sintra in 1998?
Are there plans for designating OSPAR
MPAs other than SCI/SACs or for
national priorities?
Scoring for identification and
implementation of ... management
measures in legally established marine
protected areas...
Has your country taken action to deal
with fisheries impacts on marine
biodiversity, for example a fisheries
management regime, in existing MPAs?
Has your country started to apply an
ecosystem-based approach to the
management of human activities (EBM)
...

1

In your view, is your government
devoting enough ... resources to
protecting marine habitats and species,
fulfilling its commitments ... ?

2

WWF Deutschland

Results
Contact: WWF Netherlands

2

All ”national” MPAs can serve as OSPAR MPAs
because all of them meet the OSPAR criteria.

1

Key gaps are regulation of fisheries E.g. the industrial
cockle fishery in the Dutch part of the Waddensea is in
its present form a still ongoing unsustainable practice.

0

1

The nature conservation policy document forthe North
Sea refers to ”a balance between human uses and nature
values ”. Although the terminology is different, a lot of
the ideas coincide with the application of the ecosystem
approach.
Score between 1-2. EU directive still has to be apllied
within the EEZ, OSPAR work has only just started.

The Netherlands
11.

Is your government doing enough to
involve and raise awareness amongst
stakeholders and the general public on
issues regarding marine conservation?

... has there been a change in political will ...
since Sintra? ... Describe the current political
climate surrounding OSPAR marine
conservation issues. Please give some
examples.
Please provide a conclusion on how your
country is faring in the OSPAR process, and
what the main obstacles to faster progress
are, as well as any other comments on why
the process is going forwards/has stalled in
your country. Please also give some
recommendations on how to make further
progress on marine conservation in your
country.
No of scores
% of Max (33)
rank no.

Scores
1

Results
Contact: WWF Netherlands
Marine conservation is per definition not much of a
political issue in the Netherlands, unless you are
discussing fisheries issues. The general public will have
little or no knowledge about the proces of MPA selection
and establishment. Stakeholders are since a number of
years always invited to discuss the pros and cons of
MPAs, however, the last meeting the fisheries
representatives did not want to participate any more.
The fact that the North Sea Ministers Confernec, CBD,
WSSD and OSPAR are all asking for this well managed
network of MPAs does make a difference.

In the past, possible Dutch MPAs were presented as fully
closed areas. This lead to a complete deadlock at that
time. This has made any later discussion on MPAs with
regulated human uses difficult.
International co-ordination (e.g. for Nl on a North Sea
scale) to ensure a real ecological network instead of just
a long list of ”national” MPAs would be helpful.

15
45.5
5

WWF Deutschland

69

Norway
Norway
Legal aspects of implementation/enabling
protection
1. Legal basis existent in national law to
implement marine conservation outside
territorial waters?

Ratification Annex V of the OSPAR
Convention?
Protecting habitats and species
3. MPAs in inshore (0–12nm) marine
protected areas considered adequate
and representative?
2.

70

Scores

3

A new biodiveristy act is under development, and its
validity in the EEZ is a key issue of debate. However,
the final result of this debate is still not known. WWF is
working to ensure that the EEZ is included in the law’s
application area.

3

0

4.

Any progress in protecting offshore
areas ...?

1

5.

Have previously unprotected sites
(inshore and offshore) been established
as marine conservation areas since
Sintra in 1998?

2

WWF Deutschland

Results
Contact: WWF Norway

There are currently no permanently protected MPAs in
Norwegian Waters. However, a national marine
protection plan is underway to improve this situation.
WWF-Norway sits on the national advisory board that
develops this plan and recommends areas and
management practises. The first phase of this plan will
end with the establishment of a series of (mainly inshore)
MPAs in 2004. A second phase will start in 2004, and
end in 2010 with the establishment of more inshore, but
also offshore MPAs.
Norway has protected a series of cold water coral reefs
from bottom trawling under our fisheries act. While this
does not completely match an MPA designation, it does
provide good protection from the most immediate threat
and must be recognised as an important conservation
achievement. Reefs protected so far (Sula, Ivergrunnen
and Røst, the Hvaler-reef is underway). However, there
is no systematical national action taken to map and
identify sensitive or valuable offshore habitats. Norways
offshore nature is among the least mapped in Europa
(less than 10% mapped).
An inshore coral reef (Selligrunnen/Tautra) was
protected as a ”temporary” MPA under the Nature
Conservation Act in 2000. The reef will receive
permanent MPA status under the national MPA plan.
The Coral Regualtion (under the Fisheries Act) was
established in 1999 to allow for the establishment of ”nobottom trawling sones”, and has been applied to
Sularevet (1999), Iverryggen (1999) and the Røst reef
(2003).
The national MPA-plan is a major, positive development
post-Sintra, although this has not yet resulted in the
establishment of any MPAs.

Norway

Scores

6.

Are there plans for designating OSPAR
MPAs other than SCI/SACs or for
national priorities?

2

7.

Scoring for identification and
implementation of ... management
measures in legally established marine
protected areas...

0

Has your country taken action to deal
with fisheries impacts on marine
biodiversity, for example a fisheries
management regime, in existing MPAs?
9. Has your country started to apply an
ecosystem-based approach to the
management of human activities (EBM)
...
8.

10.

In your view, is your government
devoting enough ... resources to
protecting marine habitats and species,
fulfilling its commitments ... ?

2

1

Results
Contact: WWF Norway
The Norwegian process seems to be mainly based in
national selection criteria, rather than OSPAR. This is
probably due to the fact that the process is centred
mainly around inshore MPAs. OSPAR criteria will
probably be more important in the next phase of the
national MPA-plan.
No management measures in place, as there are no
MPAs. However, the various stakeholders are actively
involved in the ongoing MPA-process, both in the
identification of potential sites, definition of borders and
the development of management plans.
No existing MPAs, however, the coral reefs that are
protected are only protected against fishing impacts...
A marine white paper was published by our government
last year, and approved by the Parliament this year. The
ecosystem approach is stated as the main principle in
Norways future management of our marine areas. There
is still a long way to go before this is fully implemented,
however we see some promising developments:
1. A national MPA-plan is underway
2. A holistic management plan for the Barents Sea
is under development, based on an ”SEA-like”process. (It is still unclear whether further
licencing will be stopped until the plan is in
place).
3. The government has annouced that it will seek
PSSA status for the Barents Sea.
A series of so-called ”salmon fiords and rivers” has been
established, to exclude salmon-farming from some of the
most important wild-salmon areas.
- The lack if adequate mapping of Norways marine
nature is a main obstacle to providing protection.
- The progress on establishing MPAs is rather slow,
could have been quicker provided more resources
(especially offshore). 2010 is far away!
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Norway
11.

Is your government doing enough to
involve and raise awareness amongst
stakeholders and the general public on
issues regarding marine conservation?

Scores
2

... has there been a change in political will ...
since Sintra? ... Describe the current political
climate surrounding OSPAR marine
conservation issues. Please give some
examples.

Please provide a conclusion on how your
country is faring in the OSPAR process, and
what the main obstacles to faster progress
are, as well as any other comments on why
the process is going forwards/has stalled in
your country. Please also give some
recommendations on how to make further
progress on marine conservation in your
country.

No of scores
% of Max (33)
rank no.

72
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Results
Contact: WWF Norway
Marine environmental issues are higher on the political
agenda in Norway than ever before, due mainly to our
government’s focus on this. However, the government
could have done much, much more to communicate the
positive effects of marine conservation. To a large
extent, the industries that are critical towards protection
measures (aquaculture, fisheries and petroleum) are met
with ”political ” arguments rather than proactive and
positive arguments about the importance and values of
marine protection.
Yes, we definitelly feel that Norway is taking a more
positive position within OSPAR and other international
fora. So far, OSPAR attention in Norway has mainly
focused on the issue of nuclear discharges from UK
reprocessing plants (Sellafield), but we expect our
minister to promote other aspects more actively in the
Bremen-meeting.
In general we feel that Norway is rapidly improving on
marine environmental issues. The general awareness, and
thereby political pressure, is growing rapidly, but mainly
on the pollution-side of marine issues (due to Norways
concern for the aquaculture and fisheries industries.
Marine protection is still a rather controversial issue and
meets heavy opposition from the aquaculture and
petroleum-interests.
If the Norwegian government really wants to make
progress on marine conservation, it should invest
considerably in reducing the opposition from industries.
This could be done by developing positive arguments
and rethorics. At the moment, there is considerable
conflict between ministries about marine conservation
issues, in which the Ministry of environment is often
”alone” against the industry-ministries. Marine
conservation is perceived as an obstacle to economic
activities, not as a foundation for such activities.

Portugal
Portugal
Legal aspects of implementation/enabling
protection
1. Legal basis existent in national law to
implement marine conservation outside
territorial waters?

Ratification Annex V of the OSPAR
Convention?
Protecting habitats and species
3. MPAs in inshore (0–12nm) marine
protected areas considered adequate
and representative?
2.

Scores

0

3

0

4.

Any progress in protecting offshore
areas ...?

1

5.

Have previously unprotected sites
(inshore and offshore) been established
as marine conservation areas since
Sintra in 1998?

0

6.

Are there plans for designating OSPAR
MPAs other than SCI/SACs or for
national priorities?

0

Results
contact: LPN Portugal

The existing legislation covers mainly terrestrial systems
and there is no policy for the protection of the marine
environment. The only protected areas currently
designated lack implementation. In the Azores and
Madeira islands there are however some efforts in the
regional law to cover this topic.
?

There is no strategy for the protection of the marine
environment in the country. The existing MPA cover
some situations (by chance) but there is no planning,
very poor background scientific information and no
implementation
Only at the Azores islands, some progress as been done
concerning the protection of hydrothermal vents and
ocean floor habitats. No such progresses exist in
mainland Portugal
The situation in the Atlantic islands of Azores and
Madeira is somewhat different because is managed by
the regional governments and there are some new
proposals that have been put forward. In mainland
Portugal, the only two designated marine protected areas
(Arrábida Marine Park and Berlengas Marine Reserve –
both a Gift to the Earth to WWF!) were designated in
1998 but not implemented
To our knowledge, there is no active involvement of
Portugal in establishing a national network of MPAs and
integrating it with the OSPAR network – The President
of the Nature Conservation Institute has admitted so
recently in a TV series on marine conservation.
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Portugal

74

Scores

7.

Scoring for identification and
implementation of ... management
measures in legally established marine
protected areas...

0

8.

Has your country taken action to deal
with fisheries impacts on marine
biodiversity, for example a fisheries
management regime, in existing MPAs?

0

9.

Has your country started to apply an
ecosystem-based approach to the
management of human activities (EBM)
...

0

10.

In your view, is your government
devoting enough ... resources to
protecting marine habitats and species,
fulfilling its commitments ... ?

0

11.

Is your government doing enough to
involve and raise awareness amongst
stakeholders and the general public on
issues regarding marine conservation?

0

WWF Deutschland

Results
contact: LPN Portugal
After designation in 1998, no management plans have
been implemented. Currently, the management plan for
the Arrábida Marine Park is in the process of public
consultation, but the whole process has taken too long,
has been conducted unprofessionally, the stakeholders
involvement was not achieved, and it looks like the
existing interests will prevail over the real protection and
recovery of ecosystems. There are no signs that the
management plan will implement effective protective
measures. The fishing industry (recreational and
commercial), nautical sports, harbour management and
local interests are influencing the process and changing
the proposed plan (no-take areas will not be
implemented, anchoring, mooring and nearshore
navigation will be allowed, and the artificial filling of
beaches and the construction of peers and other heavy
structures will be allowed).
The situation with the Arrábida management plan is that
fishermen do not accept any measures and the
government don’t know how to deal with this. There are
fisheries management regimes proposed, but the present
political authorities have already assumed that they
aren’t going to restrict the fisherman’s activity. In some
other areas, the management measures are not enforced.
The only management done is the political resolution of
conflicts. The conservation measures have to be adapted.
Politicians don’t even know what an ecosystem-based
approach is!
No investment whatsoever is being put into these
commitments. The existing MPAs are all included in
terrestrial areas and managed by the previous existing
teams (with absolutely no experience in the marine
environment issues). Not a boat has been bought, a
vigilant or scientist have been employed and no financial
resources are available for research and monitoring.
There are no working groups for marine conservation in
the Nature Conservation Institute (only two or three
persons that work in different sections of the Institute are
somewhat involved in these issues – only in part-time)
No environmental education for the marine environment
exists in Portugal

Portugal

Scores

... has there been a change in political will ...
since Sintra? ... Describe the current political
climate surrounding OSPAR marine
conservation issues. Please give some
examples.

Please provide a conclusion on how your
country is faring in the OSPAR process, and
what the main obstacles to faster progress
are, as well as any other comments on why
the process is going forwards/has stalled in
your country. Please also give some
recommendations on how to make further
progress on marine conservation in your
country.
No of scores
% of Max (33)
rank no.

Results
contact: LPN Portugal
Yes, we think there has been a change in political will
since Sintra. That change has however point in the
direction of an absolute abandonment of the marine
conservation issues. The present Minister of
Environment a.k.a. Minister of Cities, Planning and
Environment, and the structures depending on him (e.g.
The Nature Conservation Institute), don’t have a clue on
what is going on in Europe regarding MPAs and marine
conservation. No strategy for the marine environment
exists, environment and fisheries don’t cooperate, the
Ministry of Environment don’t have financial resources
for the management of protected areas
As already noted, there is no policy for marine
environment conservation, fisheries dominate the
political scenarios, there is no will or knowledge (in the
right places) to change this scenario, so our country is
faring very badly. Portugal has to be forced by
international parties to invest heavily in this area both in
terms of human resources, research, equipment,
biodiversity inventories, monitoring, designation of a
network of sites, etc. Marine biodiversity in Portugal is
very high, but so it is the degradation caused by
overfishing, pollution and poor coastal management
practices.

4
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Sweden
Sweden
Legal aspects of implementation/enabling
protection
1. Legal basis existent in national law to
implement marine conservation outside
territorial waters?
Ratification Annex V of the OSPAR
Convention?
Protecting habitats and species
3. MPAs in inshore (0–12nm) marine
protected areas considered adequate
and representative?
2.

76

Scores Results
Contact: WWF Sweden

3

3

1

4.

Any progress in protecting offshore
areas ...?

1

5.

Have previously unprotected sites
(inshore and offshore) been established
as marine conservation areas since
Sintra in 1998?

1

6.

Are there plans for designating OSPAR
MPAs other than SCI/SACs or for
national priorities?

2

WWF Deutschland

The government can designate MPAs in the Swedish EEZ
under the Swedish "Law of the Exclusive Economic
Zone".

A number of inshore areas have been designated as SCIs,
but in most of them still do not have a management plan
or lack efficient protection for the marine environment. A
number of coastal areas have also been protected under
national law, but in most cases only the terrestrial parts are
protected and they lack efficient protection for the marine
environment. Only one area, in the Swedish part of the
OSPAR region, is protected as a "marine Nature Reserve".
One offshore area (beyond 12nm) in the Swedish EEZ has
been designated as a SCI, but this area is situated in the
Baltic Sea (not in the OSPAR area) and there is no
management plan. A few studies and assessments
regarding the biological values of the Swedish offshore
banks have been carried out i.e. by WWF and the Swedish
EPA. The Swedish EPA has pointed out 4 offshore areas
as ecologically important, but the government has not
taken any decision.
A number of inshore areas have been designated as SCIs
since 1998, but most of them still do not have a
management plan or lack efficient protection for the
marine environment. No new area has been protected
under national legislation (i.e. Nature Reserve) since 1998.
No offshore area has been protected.
The Swedish EPA has compiled a national list of six
proposed OSPAR MPAs, but this list has not been
approved by the government. Two (Fladen & Lilla
Middelgrund) of the proposed areas on the national list are
so far not designated under EU Directives or national law,
but they have been proposed as SCIs by the County
Administration and the Swedish EPA (not by the
government). Sweden has taken part in the development of
criteria and guidelines for MPAs.

Sweden
7.

Scoring for identification and
implementation of ... management
measures in legally established marine
protected areas...

8.

Has your country taken action to deal
with fisheries impacts on marine
biodiversity, for example a fisheries
management regime, in existing MPAs?

9.

Has your country started to apply an
ecosystem-based approach to the
management of human activities (EBM)
...

10.

In your view, is your government
devoting enough ... resources to
protecting marine habitats and species,
fulfilling its commitments ... ?

Scores Results
Contact: WWF Sweden
1
Most designated MPAs (incl. SCIs) in Sweden still lack
management plan and/or efficient management for the
marine environment and the stakeholder engagement is
not sufficient. In most areas only some of the human
activities are regulated, but there are no efficient
management measures in place for other human activities.
The process in Kosterfjorden has been very successful
with a lot of work on stakeholder engagement and
consensus-based management, but there are so far only
regulations for fishery.
1
Most designated MPAs (incl. SCIs) in Sweden still do not
have efficient fisheries management measures in place. A
few areas i.e. Koster-/Väderöfjorden (SCI) and
Gullmarsfjorden have identified and implemented
management measures for fishery i.e. restrictions to
bottom-trawling for shrimps. There is a lack of co
ordination between fishery (which is under the Min of
Agriculture) and related environmental issues.
1
The importance of an ecosystem-based approach has been
discussed i.e. in the Commission for the Marine
Environment, appointed by the Government, and will be
presented to the Government in June 2003. National
environmental quality objectives are in place. Authorities
and institutions are undergoing changes, reorientation and
reform to implement the objectives. For the marine
environment the objectives are not sufficiently broad, deal
with coastal waters but not with the overarching, marine
environment. Spatial planning only exists in coastal
waters.
1
The resources devoted to marine conservation are very
limited compared to resources devoted to terrestrial
conservation. No monitoring programme covering all of
the Swedish sea exists for sea birds and other biota.
Complementary resources are needed i.e. to carry out over
arching national activities such as spatial planning, overall
national investigations (of marine species and habitats)
needed for site selection of MPAs, and co-ordination of
the ongoing conservation work in different authorities and
research centres.
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Sweden
11.

Is your government doing enough to
involve and raise awareness amongst
stakeholders and the general public on
issues regarding marine conservation?

... has there been a change in political will
... since Sintra? ... Describe the current
political climate surrounding OSPAR
marine conservation issues. Please give
some examples.
Please provide a conclusion on how your
country is faring in the OSPAR process, and
what the main obstacles to faster progress
are, as well as any other comments on why
the process is going forwards/has stalled in
your country. Please also give some
recommendations on how to make further
progress on marine conservation in your
country.
No of scores
% of Max (33)
rank no.
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Scores Results
Contact: WWF Sweden
1
Information and action is of a very scattered character –
there is no over arching national strategy for the work with
the marine environment. There is information available
about the chemical and physical situation in the marine
area, but much less information about biology/ecology and
marine conservation. The conservation work in
Kosterfjorden has been successful with a lot of work on
stakeholder engagement and consensus-based
management, but the same model needs to be used also in
other areas.
Wind park development vs conservation is a rising
conflict in Swedish offshore areas which we think could
be mitigated by a national spatial planning process.
As far as we can see the implementation of the OSPAR
MPA network is not within the priorities of the
government. We would like to urge the Swedish
government to actively assume responsibility for this work
in the future. The implementation of NATURA 2000
process is a much higher priority.
Sweden is in many respects an active and progressive
Contracting Party. However, the work lacks long term
strategy and is dependent on committed individuals, rather
than national priorities. The output is scattered and
somewhat random and would gain a great deal from being
more structured.
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Spain
Spain
Legal aspects of implementation/enabling
protection
1. Legal basis existent in national law to
implement marine conservation outside
territorial waters?

Ratification Annex V of the OSPAR
Convention?
Protecting habitats and species
3. MPAs in inshore (0–12nm) marine
protected areas considered adequate
and representative?
2.

Scores

3

0

0

Have previously unprotected sites
(inshore and offshore) been established
as marine conservation areas since
Sintra in 1998?
6. Are there plans for designating OSPAR
MPAs other than SCI/SACs or for
national priorities?

3

Scoring for identification and
implementation of ... management
measures in legally established marine
protected areas...

3

5.

7.

The conservation is regulated in Spain for the Law 4/89
on Nature Conservation that includes marine issues. This
law created the network of Natural and National Parks in
Spain, including 38 marine and coastal protected areas
but only 13 of them can be considered, properly, as
marine.

3

Any progress in protecting offshore
areas ...?

4.

Results
Contact: WWF Spain

0

Spain is implementing the Habitats Directive. Some
species and habitats are well implemented but others
have big gaps, like marine turtles, etc. Out of Hábitats
Directive, there has been no planning to provide a
classification system for the marine environment to
guide the selection of MPAs, taking into account their
representation and coherence. In terms of managament,
the MPA network don’t have Use and Management
Plans yet, several years after their designation
Offshore protected areas are a new concept for Spanish
government. After the last Habitats Directive offshore
meeting, the Environmental Minister is moving slowly
for implementing a strategy but no result to date.
Recently the Minister has presented a study on important
areas for cetaceans with recommendation for new
offshore protected areas.
Yes, some marine protected areas have been established:
Atlantic Island National Park, Illes Medes Natural Park,
Montgó Natural Park and some others.
By now, No one decision has been taken in this matter.
After talking to Enviromental Minister Representative in
OSPAR, the final decision will be taken next June 4th.
The established MPA should have a Management plan
with the participation of all stakeholders (some Natural
Parks as Montgó case have had a participatory approach
to define the management plan). But much of the MPA
have not management plans yet and if they have, the
MPA don’t have enough resources. Problems among
Regional Goverment and National Government occurs
frecuently for managing the MPA.
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Spain

80

Scores

8.

Has your country taken action to deal
with fisheries impacts on marine
biodiversity, for example a fisheries
management regime, in existing MPAs?

1

9.

Has your country started to apply an
ecosystem-based approach to the
management of human activities (EBM)
...

0

10.

In your view, is your government
devoting enough ... resources to
protecting marine habitats and species,
fulfilling its commitments ... ?

0

11.

Is your government doing enough to
involve and raise awareness amongst
stakeholders and the general public on
issues regarding marine conservation?

0

WWF Deutschland

Results
Contact: WWF Spain
In National Parks, fishing activities are fully regulated.
The Natural Parks are managed by Regional
Governments and they don´t have competence on
fisheries. There is not a co-ordination and understanding
between Fisheries Minister and Environmental Minister,
some times they have in front points of view. The
Fisheries Minster has their own policy in marine and
biodiversity conservation.
The EBM aproach is a new concept in Spain. There is
some experiencies on Marine Reserves, spatial planning,
change of gears for avoiding by catch, close season, etc.
But there is not a comprehensive approach. The Fishing
Minister is opening to conservation issues very slowly
but still long way to go.
Despite of the marine issues are being more and more
important and it seems a political decision will be taken
but we consider unaceptable the scarce resources
(materials and humans) applied. Just two people are
working for all marine issues related to conservation in
the Environmental Minister (including OSPAR and other
international conventions) and they have a big lack of
resources.
Government has few campaigns for promoting the
marine conservation. Some studies on marine mammals
have been developed, but the mean time the policy on
the management of coast are destroying important
ecosystem. There is a shared competence with Regional
Governments for managing the coast and marine issues
and the fight for competences damages the conservation.
Problems with Fishing Minister, a unsustainable
develpment on the coast, oil platforms, acuaqulture of
bluefin tuna, mass tourism, are usual in Spanish coast.

Spain

Scores

... has there been a change in political will ...
since Sintra? ... Describe the current political
climate surrounding OSPAR marine
conservation issues. Please give some
examples.

Please provide a conclusion on how your
country is faring in the OSPAR process, and
what the main obstacles to faster progress
are, as well as any other comments on why
the process is going forwards/has stalled in
your country. Please also give some
recommendations on how to make further
progress on marine conservation in your
country.

No of scores
% of Max (33)
rank no.

Results
Contact: WWF Spain
This is a difficult question. There is some technicians
and Regional Government (Baleares, Andalucía, etc) that
are working for changes in marine issues but the lack of
resources don’t move on. Marine is having higher profile
on the Minister Agenda but they don’t destine resources
for facing the problems.
In general, environmental issues are not in the core of
decision making process and, especially on the coast,
other forces (mass tourism, real-state speculation) are
changing the coast line, sometimes against the Coastal
Law.
The Spanish Environmental Minister is supporting the
inclusion of commercial fishing species in Annex V of
OSPAR Conventions, but the final decision depends on
the Fishing Minister position. The proposal of a Marine
Protected Areas Network for OSPAR will depend on a
final political decision (until we fill in the Score Card
they couldn’t give us a official version on this matter).
Spain has not work so much for implementing the Annex
V of OSPAR Convention. That is logic if we consider
the scarce human resources for implement any marine
policy. On the other hand, the Spanish Environmental
Minister has focused the work on Mediterranean Sea and
the Atlantic coast is not well researched and known.
OSPAR Convention has a big importance for fishing
matters and Fishing Minister has a high profile in
decision making process.
Prestige disaster put on the table the conservation
problems in Atlantic coast, the lack of information (ie.
Galician Bank). The Prestige could be use for increasing
the pression on conservation matters (the proposal of the
Western Atlantic PSSA can help in this sense).
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United Kingdom
United Kingdom
Legal aspects of implementation/enabling
protection
1. Legal basis existent in national law to
implement marine conservation outside
territorial waters?

Ratification Annex V of the OSPAR
Convention?
Protecting habitats and species
3. MPAs in inshore (0–12nm) marine
protected areas considered adequate
and representative?
2.

82

Scores

1

3

2

4.

Any progress in protecting offshore
areas ...?

2

5.

Have previously unprotected sites
(inshore and offshore) been established
as marine conservation areas since
Sintra in 1998?

1

WWF Deutschland

Results
Contact: WWF United Kingdom

Work to set up the legal basis for applying conservation
measures in the offshore environment has been in train
since the UK High Court ruling which stipulated that the
Habitats and Birds Directives should equally apply in the
offshore environment. At the time of publication it is
anticipated that the Regulations will become statute in
late 2003.
Exception of some independent UK territories

NATURA 2000: Work on developing the NATURA
2000 network continues, progress includes the outputs of
the UK Marine SAC LIFE project and an ongoing
review in England.
Sites of national importance: Key gaps remain i.e. only 3
Marine Nature Reserves (MNR) established since 1981.
However, there is the potential for the current domestic
review of marine nature conservation (RMNC),
including the findings of the Irish Sea pilot project, to
begin to address this shortfall post spring 2004. In
Scotland no marine national parks have been introduced
since legislation has been in place in 2000.
In terms of MPAs being truly representative, further
consideration to look at the full range of species and
habitats and connectivity of networks would be
benefical. In addition policy development including
integration on the full range of MPA issues (including
national, European and international obligations) could
provide a useful framework for ensuring the full
consideration of the range of mpa requirements.
Progress, thus far, represents the beginning of the
process for Natura sites only. Progress has been slow but
UK have taken a lead on the development of this work
within Europe, such as the Gatwick Seminar, June 2002.
Some additional sites have been proposed since 1998,
inshore sites only under the NATURA 2000 network.
There has been very little development regarding sites of
national importance, however, the RMNC is at least an
acknowledgement of the need to develop the national
work in the future.
No sites have been established under OSPAR.

United Kingdom

Scores

6.

Are there plans for designating OSPAR
MPAs other than SCI/SACs or for
national priorities?

1

7.

Scoring for identification and
implementation of ... management
measures in legally established marine
protected areas...

2

8.

Has your country taken action to deal
with fisheries impacts on marine
biodiversity, for example a fisheries
management regime, in existing MPAs?

1

9.

Has your country started to apply an
ecosystem-based approach to the
management of human activities (EBM)
...

1

10.

In your view, is your government
devoting enough ... resources to
protecting marine habitats and species,
fulfilling its commitments ... ?

1

Results
Contact: WWF United Kingdom
Government focus remains the completion of a network
of sites under NATURA 2000, but they have
acknowledged the need to complement this work based
on establishing a network of sites to be developed under
OSPAR.
Management plans have been established in Natura sites,
based on the results of the UK Marine SACS Life
project.
Management plans have been established for MNRs
which have resulted in some positive benefits for
biodiversity. However, ther are also examples such as
the decline in horsemussel communities in Strangford
Lough MNR which illustrate the limitations of the
current system.
Under the recent CFP reforms integration with
environmental considerations will be obligatory. Currently
there is little coherence at the national level, as illustrated
by the lack of protection of the Darwin Mounds.
Specifically for the inshore environment, in England and
Wales, the Sea Fisheries Committees are legally
responsible for mananging fisheries, including in mpas.
The Governemnt recognize that an ecosystem-based
approach to management is fundamental to achieving
stewardship of the seas. The Government’s report
Safeguarding our Seas (2002) represents the first step in
its marine stewardship process. Complementary
processes include a review of operational consents and
RMNC. It will be important that this recognition is
progressed into pratical application.
Whilst the momentum of work and progress on mpas
since 1998 continues, it is not moving forward with any
sense of urgency. 18 months after after Ministerial
commitment to protect the Darwin Mounds we still await
the legal infrastructure to apply the Habitats and Birds
Directives in the offshore environment, and decisive
action through the CFP to protect the areas from
damaging fisheries practices is still urgently required.
WWF-UK considers the Darwin Mounds as a flagship
case study for development of this work in the offshore
environment.
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United Kingdom
11.

Is your government doing enough to
involve and raise awareness amongst
stakeholders and the general public on
issues regarding marine conservation?

Scores
2

... has there been a change in political will ...
since Sintra? ... Describe the current political
climate surrounding OSPAR marine
conservation issues. Please give some
examples.

Please provide a conclusion on how your
country is faring in the OSPAR process, and
what the main obstacles to faster progress
are, as well as any other comments on why
the process is going forwards/has stalled in
your country. Please also give some
recommendations on how to make further
progress on marine conservation in your
country.
No of scores
% of Max (33)
rank no.

84
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17
51.5
3

Results
Contact: WWF United Kingdom
The marine stewardship process, RMNC, Gatwick
Seminar (developing the offshore natura network) are
good examples of activities engaging stakeholders.
However, more could be done in relation to increasing
public awareness and access to information for example
through dedicated marine internet pages on appropriate
websites.
The Government continues to develop mpas under the
Natura network, including in the offshore environment.
The marine stewardship process and RMNC indicate a
willingness to develop work at an national level.
Government focus remains the completion of a network
of sites under NATURA 2000, but has acknowledged the
need to complement this work by establishing a network
of sites to be developed under OSPAR. Whilst the
momentum of work and progress on mpas since 1998
continues, it does not move forward with any sense of
priority. Furthermore, in moving towards an ecosystem
approach a greater impetus is required in a number of
areas such as the development of a framework for
governance and integration of the suite of MPA work,
and the relevance of recovery tools (such as MPAs) as an
important component to reverse the decline of the marine
environment.
The focus of mpa work in the UK is that being carried
out under the NATURA 2000 network, and some
positive steps have been achieved. However there are
significant gaps, such as the Darwin Mounds example.
Additional steps are required for improving work on
nationally important sites, however, work is under
review.
Broader work on mpas, for example on governance
issues, would be benficial with respect to achieving an
ecosystem approach to marine management.

3. Table of scores for OSPAR contracting parties

Legal aspects of
implementation/enabling protection
1. Legal basis existent in national law
to implement marine conservation
outside territorial waters?
2. Ratification Annex V of the
OSPAR Convention?
Protecting habitats and species
3. MPAs in inshore (0–12nm) marine
protected areas considered adequate
and representative?
4. Any progress in protecting offshore
areas ...?
5. Have previously unprotected sites
(inshore and offshore) been
established as marine conservation
areas since Sintra in 1998?
6. Are there plans for designating
OSPAR MPAs other than
SCI/SACs or for national
priorities?
7. Scoring for identification and
implementation of ... management
measures in legally established
marine protected areas...
8. Has your country taken action to
deal with fisheries impacts on
marine biodiversity, for example a
fisheries management regime, in
existing MPAs?
9. Has your country started to apply
an ecosystem-based approach to the
management of human activities
(EBM) ...
10. In your view, are your government
devoting enough ... resources to
protecting marine habitats and
species, fulfilling its commitments
... ?
11. Is your government doing enough
to involve and raise awareness
amongst stakeholders and the
general public on issues regarding
marine conservation?
No of scores
% of Max (33)
Rank

B

DK

F

D

NL

N

P

E

S

UK

3

3

0

2

3

3

0

1

0

3

3

1

0

3

0

3

3

3

3

3

3

3

3

3

0

2

1

1

2

1

2-3

0

0

0

1

2

1

2

1

2

0

1

2

1

1

0

1

2

1

0

1

3

3

1

1

2

0

3

1

1

0

0

0

0

0

1

2

2

0

0

2

1

0

2

0

1

0

1

1

0

0

2

1

2

0

2

0

1

(2)

0

0

1

0

1

1

1

0

1

0

0
(open
NS)

3

1

1

2

0

0

1

1

1

1

0

1
(open
NS)

1

1

2

1

0

0

1

1

1

1

0

1
(open
NS)

3

1

1

2

0

0

1

2

7
18
3
21.2 54.5 9.1
9
1
11

15
45.5
5

ICE EIR

18
15
15
15
4
12 16 17
54.5 45.5 45.5 45.5 12.1 36.4 48.5 51.5
1
5
5
5
10
8
4
3
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4. OSPAR Annex V
On the Protection and Conservation of the
Ecosystems and Biological Diversity of the Maritime
Area
ARTICLE 1
For the purposes of this Annex and of Appendix 3 the
definitions of "biological diversity", "ecosystem" and
"habitat" are those contained in the Convention on
Biological Diversity of 5 June 1992.
ARTICLE 2
In fulfilling their obligation under the Convention to
take, individually and jointly, the necessary measures to
protect the maritime area against the adverse effects of
human activities so as to safeguard human health and to
conserve marine ecosystems and, when practicable,
restore marine areas which have been adversely
affected, as well as their obligation under the
Convention on Biological Diversity of 5 June 1992 to
develop strategies, plans or programmes for the
conservation and sustainable use of biological diversity,
Contracting Parties shall:
take the necessary measures to protect and conserve the
ecosystems and the biological diversity of the maritime
area, and to restore, where practicable, marine areas
which have been adversely affected; and
cooperate in adopting programmes and measures for
those purposes for the control of the human activities
identified by the application of the criteria in App. 3.
ARTICLE 3
1. For the purposes of this Annex, it shall inter alia be
the duty of the Commission:
to draw up programmes and measures for the control of
the human activities identified by the application of the
criteria in Appendix 3;
in doing so:
to collect and review information on such activities and
their effects on ecosystems and biological diversity;
to develop means, consistent with international law, for
instituting protective, conservation, restorative or
precautionary measures related to specific areas or sites
or related to particular species or habitats;
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subject to Article 4 of this Annex, to consider aspects
of national strategies and guidelines on the sustainable
use of components of biological diversity of the
maritime area as they affect the various regions and
sub-regions of that area;
subject to Article 4 of this Annex, to aim for the
application of an integrated ecosystem approach.
also in doing so, to take account of programmes and
measures adopted by Contracting Parties for the
protection and conservation of ecosystems within
waters under their sovereignty or jurisdiction.
2. In the adoption of such programmes and measures,
due consideration shall be given to the question
whether any particular programme or measure should
apply to all, or a specified part, of the maritime area.
ARTICLE 4
1. In accordance with the penultimate recital of the
Convention, no programme or measure concerning a
question relating to the management of fisheries shall
be adopted under this Annex. However where the
Commission considers that action is desirable in
relation to such a question, it shall draw that question to
the attention of the authority or international body
competent for that question. Where action within the
competence of the Commission is desirable to
complement or support action by those authorities or
bodies, the Commission shall endeavour to cooperate
with them.
2. Where the Commission considers that action under
this Annex is desirable in relation to a question
concerning maritime transport, it shall draw that
question to the attention of the International Maritime
Organisation. The Contracting Parties who are
members of the International Maritime Organisation
shall endeavour to cooperate within that Organisation
in order to achieve an appropriate response, including
in relevant cases that Organisation’s agreement to
regional or local action, taking account of any
guidelines developed by that Organisation on the
designation of special areas, the identification of
particularly sensitive areas or other matters.
© Copyright OSPAR Commission 1999 - 2000. All rights Reserved.
Last Updated: 01/21/2002 14:30:23
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Annex IV: Glossary
BSPA
EBM
EEZ
EIA
HELCOM
IUCN
MPA
OSPAR
SAC
SEA
SCI

Baltic Sea Protected Area
Ecosystem-Based Management
Exclusive Economic Zone
Environmental Impact Assessment
Helsinki Commission / Baltic Marine Environment Protection Commission
The World Conservation Union
Marine Protected Area
OSPAR Commission for the Protection of the Marine Environment of the North-East
Atlantic
Special Area for Conservation
Strategic Environmental Assessment
Site of Community Importance
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Rebstöcker Straße 55
D- 60326 Frankfurt am Main
Tel.: +49 69 / 7 91 44 0
Fax: +49 69 / 61 72 21
E-Mail: info@wwf.de
WWF Germany
Marine & Coastal Division
Am Gütpohl 11
D-28757 Bremen
WWF is one of the world’s largest and most experienced independent conservation
organisations, with almost 5 million supporters and a global network active in more than
90 countries.
WWF’s mission is to stop the degradation of the planet’s natural environment and to build
a future in which humans live in harmony with nature, by
- conserving the world’s biological diversity,
- ensuring that the use of renewable resources is sustainable and
- promoting the reduction of pollution and wasteful consumption.
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